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SPECIAL CONVENTION INTERNA¬ 
TIONAL ASSOCIATION OF CAR 

WORKERS. 

The Convention was held in Hasse’s 
Hall, Fillmore Avenue and Clinton 
Street, Buffalo, New York, September 
12th, 1905. 

Convention called to order by Grand 
President Richardson at 10:15 A. M. 
Grand President Richardson then in¬ 
troduced Brother John Coleman, Busi¬ 
ness Agent Trades and Labor Council 
of Buffalo, New York. Brother Cole¬ 
man then gave the Delegates the frater¬ 
nal greeting of the Trades’ Unionists of 
Buffalo. In his address he said that 
Trades Unionism knows no distinction 
of creed or color, and also hoped that 
whatever is done by the Members of 
this Organization will be done for the 
general betterment of Organized Labor. 
Moved by Delegate O’Hern of No. 2. 
Seconded by Delegates Steinbach of No. 
72 that a rising vote of thanks be given 
to Brother Coleman for his welcome to 
the City of Buffalo. Motion carried. 
Brother Coleman then thanked the Dele¬ 
gates, extending his services to them, 
if required. Grand President Richard¬ 
son then thanked Brother Coleman in 
behalf of the Delegates for his welcome. 

The Grand President then appointed 
the following Committees: Assistant 
Secretary, G. W. Wilson, of No. 29. 
Credential Committee, Brothers John 
M. Conroy, of No. 2, G. W. Gibson, of 
No. 29; John F. Wilson, of No. 50; 
Frank C. Miller, of No. 46; U. G. 
Gamble, of No. 33. . Rules and Law, 
Brothers J. P. B’aikie, of No. 11; M. H. 
Dickenson, of No. 48; J. P. Jangro, of 
No. 109; John C. Tanner, of No. 97, 
and Frank Ulinski, of No. 1. Guard, 
Wm. Pilbrow, of No. 2. Messenger, 
Anthony Wind, of No. 2. 

Allston Lodge No. 107 forwarded a 
box! of cigars, which was distributed 
among the Delegates. Moved by Dele¬ 
gate O’Hern of No. 2 and seconded by 
Delegate Gamble of No. 33 that we 
adjourn to allow the Credential Com¬ 
mittee to get their report ready. Ad¬ 
journed 10:35 A. M. 

TUESDAY AFTERNOON, September 
12th. 

Convention called to order at 1:30 P. 
M. by Grand President P. F. Richardson. 
The Committee on Credentials not be¬ 
ing ready to report, the Committee on 
Rules and Law made their report. 

Report of Committee on Rules and 
Laws: 
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We, the undersigned appointed as 
Committee on Rules and Law, submit 
the following Rules which shall govern 
the Special Convention of the Interna¬ 
tional Association of Car Workers. 

1st, That the hours for sessions shall 
he from 9:00 A. M. to 12:00 Noon and 
from 2:00 P. M. until 5:00 P. M. 

2nd, When a Delegate wishes the floor 
he shall arise and respectfully address 
the chair and give his name and num¬ 
ber of his Lodge, and if recognized by 
the chair he shall be entitled to the 
privileges of the floor. 

Order cf Business. 
1st, Report of Committee cr Creden¬ 

tials. 
2nd, Report of Committee on Laws. 
3rd, Roll Cali of Officers. 
4th, Roll Call of Delegates. 
5th, Appointment of necessary Com¬ 

mittees. 
6th, Reading minutes of previous 

meetings. 
7th, Report of Officers and Commit¬ 

tees. 
8th, Unfinished Business. 
9th, New Business. 
10th, Good and Welfare of the As¬ 

sociation. 
11th, Adjournment. 
The parliamentary Rules as printed 

in the Ritual shall govern this Conven¬ 
tion. All resolutions shall be referred 
to proper Committee without discus¬ 
sion. 

Respectfully submitted, 
Chairman, J. C. Tanner, No. 97. 

J. P. Baikie, No. 11. 
J. P. Jangro, No. 109. 
M. H. Dickenson, No. 48. 
Frank Ulinski, No. 1. 

Moved by Second Vice-Pressident 
Donoghue and seconded by Delegate 
Haberichter of No. 50 that report of 
Committee be accepted. After debate, 
motion was carried. 

Committee on Credentials reported 
favorably upon the following Dele¬ 
gates :— 
Frank Ulinski .No. 1 
A. Black .No. 1 
J. M. Conroy .No. 2 
A. Wind .No. 2 
D. OTIern .No. 2 
J. P. Baikie .No. 11 
N. G. Eaton .No. 14 
J. A. Casey .No. 18 
J. J. Dillon .No. 24 
D. H. Pyne .No. 27 
W. G. Gallagher .No. 29 
John Strain .. .No. 32 
U- G. Gamble ..No. 33 

John Supple .No. 42 
F. C. Miller .No. 46 
James Ryan .No. 47 
M. H. Dickenson .  .No. 48 
J. F. Wfilson .No. 50 
A. T. Osborn .No. 50 
C. Harmening .No. 50 
Wm. Cassells .No 50 
F. Haberichter .No. 50 
W. A. Doney .No. 59 
B. M. Worthing .No. 64 
Max Steinback .No. 72 
John Tanner .No. 97 
J. P. Jangro -.No. 109 
Thos. Roberts .No. 117 
F. D. Woodruff .No. 123 
Wm. Buchanan .No. 129 
M. D. Cook .No. 157 
H. D. Legg ...No. 159 
Luther Lord . No. 180 
J. M. Cook .No. 181 
C. A. Sanborn ...No. 183 
L. W. Seeley .No. 190 

Moved by Delegate Ulinski of No. 1 
and seconded by Delegate Baikie of No. 
11 that the Delegates reported upon 
favorably be seated. Carried. 

The following Delegates were report¬ 
ed unfavorably: 

1st, Delegate Rousse of No. 43 
Moved by Delegate O’Hern of No. 2 

and seconded by Delegate Black of No. 
1 that Delegate Rousse be seated. Dele¬ 
gate Rousse then explained to the 
Delegates why they were indebted to 
the Grand Lodge. Motion carried. 

2nd, Delegate Eaton of No. 14. 
Moved by Delegate O’Hern of No. 2 

and seconded by Delegate Wind of No. 
2 that Delegate Eaton be seated. Car¬ 
ried. 

3rd, Committee objected to seat two 
Delegates from Lodge No. 137, on ac¬ 
count of being entitled to one Dele¬ 
gate, having only 108 Members. Ex¬ 
planation was made by Second Vice- 
President Donoghue. Moved by Dele¬ 
gate O’Hern of No. 2 and seconded by 
First Vice-President Eaton that Dele¬ 
gate Stone from No. 137 be seated. 
Carried. 

4th, Objection was then raised to 
seating Delegate Ryder, on account of 
Lodge No. 95 being indebted to Grand 
Lodge. After satisfactory explanation 
being made by B'rother Ryder, it was 
moved by First Vice-President Eaton 
and seconded by Delegate Wind of No. 
2 that Delegate from No. 95 be seated. 
Carried. 

The following proxy votes for Joint 
Convention were then favorably report¬ 
ed upon: 
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Ashland No. 15 to Delegate Habe- 
richter of No. 50. 

Fidelity No. 54 to Delegate J. Strain 
of No. 32. 

Waterloo No. 102 to Delegate J. F. 
Wilson of No. 50. 

Prairie No. 56 to Delegate J. F. Wil¬ 
son of No. 50. 

Pride No. 71 to Delegate Osborne of 
No. 50. 

Volunteer 193 to Delegate W. Cassells 
of No. 50. 

Champaign No. 200 to Delegate J. F. 
Wilson of No. 50. 

The following Lodges were to be dis¬ 
posed of by the Convention: Escana- 
ba No. 10, Brighton No. 16, East Side 
No. 17, Orange State No. 22, Paines- 
ville No. 61 and Outagamie No. 151, and 
Happy ThouglTt to be given to either 
the Buffalo or Chicago Delegates. Pine 
Cone to be disposed of by the Delegates 
from the B. and M. System. 

Committee reported favorably upon 
proxy vote of Allston No. 107 given 
to Brother F. J. Dunn of Plymouth 
Rock Lodge No. 184; objection was 
raised by Brother Gallagher of No. 184, 
who asked for the privilege of the floor. 
Moved by Second Vice-President Don- 
oghue and seconded by Delegate O’Hern 
of No. 2 that Brother Gallagher’s re¬ 
quest be granted. Carried. 

Brother Gallagher then took the floor, 
asking questions of Brother Dunn of 
No. 184. Moved by Delegate Baikie of 
No. 11 and seconded by Second Vice- 
President Donoghue that Brother Dunn 
be granted the privilege of the floor. 
Carried. 

Brother Dunn then explained to the 
Convention ’how he obtained the Cre¬ 
dentials from Allston Lodge No. 107. 
Moved by Delegate Steinback of No. 
72 and seconded by Delegate Doney of 
No. 59 that the report of the Creden¬ 
tial Committee on proxy vote of Broth¬ 
er Dunn be accepted as read. 

Brother Gallagher of No. 184 being 
granted the privilege of the floor again, 
accused Brother Dunn of obtaining Cre¬ 
dentials from Allston Lodge No. 107 by 
fraud. The previous question then be¬ 
ing called for, the question of seating 
Brothey Dunn as proxy for Allston 
Lodge No. 107. Carried. 

Moved by Delegate Wilson of No. 50 
and seconded by Delegate ILarmening 
of No. 50 that Buffalo Delegates shall 
vote proxy for No. 124. Carried. 

Credential of East Side Lodge No. 17 
who had delegated First Vice-President 
Eaton to cast proxy vote was objected 

to by Committee on account of verbal 
agreement between Grand President 
Richardson and Grand Chief Carman, F. 
L. Ronemus, that no Grand Lodge Offi¬ 
cer should have the proxy vote of any 
Lodge. The matter being left to First 
Vice-President Eaton, he appointed U. 
G. Gamble of No. 33 to cast the vote. 

Moved by Delegate Doney of No. 59 
and seconded by Delegate Steinback of 
No. 72 that the Credential Committee 
be instructed to bring in some sug¬ 
gestion as to how the proxy votes 
should be disposed of where no delegate 
has been named. Motion amended ky 
Delegate J. Osborn of No. 50 and sec¬ 
onded by Delegate Baikie of No. 11 that 
the proxy be disposed of by being 
divided between the six Lodges having 
the smallest number of votes in th# 
Joint Convention. Amendment carried. 

The Delegates, on the B. & M. System 
agreed to give the proxy of Pine Cone 
Lodge No. 161 to Delegate Buchanan of 
No. 129. A document was then pre¬ 
sented by Brother Gallagher of No. 
184 and then read (The said document 
being attested to by Justice of the 

. Peace, John J. McCarthy). The Com¬ 
mittee reported unfavorable on this doc¬ 
ument, as it was not the regular Cre¬ 
dential, and no Duplicate Credentials 
have been, forwarded to the Grand 
Lodge from Plymouth Rock Lodge No. 
184 and the meeting where this docu¬ 
ment emanated from was not a legal 
meeting, having only temporary Offi¬ 
cers. It was moved by Delegate Habe- 
ricliter of No. 50 and seconded by First 
Vice-President Eaton that the Commit¬ 
tee’s report be non-concurred in regard* 
ing seating Delegates from No. 184. 

Delegate Haberichter then asked if' 
there were any letters or communica 
tions received in the Grand Lodge from 
No. 184, relating to Convention or Dele¬ 
gates thereto; being answered by the 
Secretary that no such communications 
were received, a letter was produced 
by Grand President Richardson from 
President W. Hinch of No. 184, and 
Delegate Haberichter withdrew his mo¬ 
tion. The letter was then read. It was 
moved by First Vice-President Eaton 
and seconded by Delegate Pyne of No. 
27 that Brothers Gallagher and O’Leary 
of No. 184 be given the privilege of the 
floor. Carried. 

Brother Gallagher then read the min¬ 
utes of a Special Meeting held in Bos¬ 
ton. It was moved by Delegate Habe¬ 
richter of No. 50 and seconded by 
Delegate Strain of No. 32 that the \ice- 
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President be empowered to appoint a 
Special Committee of five to investigate 
the seating of the Delegates of No. 
184. It was amended by Delegate Pyne 
of No. 27 and seconded by Delegate 
Doney of No. 59, that the Special Com¬ 
mittee be appointed from the floor. 
Substitute for the whole by Secretary- 
Treasurer Tracy and seconded by Sec¬ 
ond Vice-President Donoghue that this 
Committee of five be elected by nom¬ 
ination and ballot. Substitute carried. 

The following nominations were then 
made: 

Delegates Conroy of No. 2, Pyne of 
No. 27, Woodruff of No. 123, O’Hern of 
No. 2, 'Legg of No. 159, Wilson of No. 
50, Habericliter of No. 50 and Strain 
of No. 32. The nominations were then 
declared closed by Grand President 
Richardson. 

It was moved by Delegate Haberich- 
ter of No. 50 and seconded by Delegate 
Harmening of No. 50 that the five 
nominees receiving the highest number 
of votes shall constitute this Commit- 

V 

tee. President Richardson then ap'- 
pointed Delegate Dillon of No. 24 and 
Delegate Harmening of No. 50 Tellers 
and Vice-President Eaton appointed 
Delegate Worthing of No. 64 Clerk. The 
following is the result of the votes: — 
Delegate Habericliter ..20 
Delegate Strain .29 
Delegate Wilson .27 
Delegate Pyne .19 
Delegate Conroy .23 
Delegate Woodruff .27 
Delegate O’Hern .18 
Delegate Legg .17 

A ballot being found with six names 
which were not counted by the Clerk, 
an objection was raised. It was moved 
by First Vice-President Eaton and sec¬ 
onded by Delegate Tanner of No. 97 
that the first five names on said bal¬ 
lot be counted. Lost. 

It was moved by Delegate Conroy of 
No. 2 and seconded by Delegate Dicken¬ 
son of No. 48 that the report of the 
Tellers be received and that they be dis¬ 
charged with a vote of thanks. Carried. 

Objection being raised by Delegate 
Ulinski of No. 1 to having Delegate 
Conroy of No. 2 act on this Committee, 
Delegate Conroy of No. 2 withdrew and 
Delegate Pyne receiving the next high¬ 
est number of votes was declared elect¬ 
ed on the Committee. 

The next Order of Business was the 
Roll Call of Officers, and the following 
were found absent: 

Third Vice-President Page, 

Trustee A. O. Luce, 
Trustee A. Bocksberger. 
Roll Call of Delegates. 
All present. 
The following Committees were then 

appointed by Grand President Richard¬ 
son and First Vice-President Eaton: 

Finance and Salaries: 
Delegate Wiison of No. 50, 
Delegate O’Hern of No. 2, 
Delegate Steinbaclc of No. 72. 
Delegate Ryder of No. 95, 
Delegate Cook of No. 157. 

Claims and Appeals: 
Delegate Woodruff of No. 123, 
Delegate Doney of No. 59, 
Delegate Habericliter of No. 50, 
Delegate Wind of No. 2, 
Delegate Osburn of No. 50. 

Ritual and Secret Work: 
Delegate Strain of No. 32, 
Delegate Legg of No. 59, 
Delegate Gamble of No. 33, 
Delegate Cassells of No. 50, 
Delegate Buchanan of No. 129. 

Constitution and By-Laws: 
Delegate Conroy of No. 2, 
Trustee Gibson, 
Delegate Dillon of No. 24, 
Secretary-Treas. Tracy, 
Delegate Gallagher of No. 29. 

Resolutions: 
Delegate Ulinski of No. 1, 
Delegate Miller of No. 46, 
Delegate Casey of No. 18, 
Delegate Worthing of No. 64, 
Delegate Harmening of No. 50. 

Good and Welfare: 
Delegate Ryan of No. 47, 
Delegate Pyne of No. 27, 
Delegate Seeley of No. 190, 
Delegate Lord of 180, 
Delegate Sanborn of No. 183. 

Press Committee. 
Delegate Conroy of No. 2, 
Delegate Black of No. 1, 
Delegate O’Hern of No. 2. 
The next Order of Business being 

the Reports of Officers, Grand President 
Richardson then read his report, which 
is as follows: 

Buffalo, New York, Sept. 12, 1905. 
To the Officers and Delegates of the In¬ 

ternational Association of Car Work¬ 
ers in Special Convention Assembled: 
FELLOW DELEGATES—In the re¬ 

port which I am about to submit to 
this Special Convention I have tried to 
confine myself to a statement of facts 
and to lay before you, as concisely as 
my ability permits, the incidents which 
have added a ten month’s page to the 
history of our order. When the last 

4 



Convention had passed into record, and 
the enthusiasm with which it was mark¬ 
ed had given place to sober thought, 
it was only then I began to realize the 
full weight of the responsibility I had 
assumed and my own limitations to per¬ 
form its obligations satisfactorily. 

The convention having adjourned, and 
the delegates having returned to their 
respective homes, the first idea that 
presented itself to me was a wish that 
I could set back the hands of time so 
that some one more competent and 
with more experience might be chosen 
to assume the duties of this import¬ 
ant office. 

The many expressions of encourage¬ 
ment and confidence I received from 
those who constituted the third annual 
convention were still fresh in my mind, 
and being reluctant to relinquish the 
honor conferred upon me, I entered upon 
the duties of the presidency firmly be¬ 
lieving, that with the co-operation of 
the delegates and the support and as¬ 
sistance of the officers and members of 
our subordinate lodges we would be en¬ 
abled to keep the wheels of the progress 
of our organization revolving, even if 
unable to make them revolve faster 
and more advantageously to the inter¬ 
ests of the Car Workers of the Country. 

The action of the last convention in 
instructing your executive officers to 
submit to a referendum vote of our 
members, the recommendations of .the 
Amalgamation Committee relative to 
this organization and the Brotherhood 
of Railway Carmen of America, placed 
us in a delicate position, for the rea¬ 
son, that the recommendations were 
not as favorable to the I. A. of C. W. 
as we naturally had expected to re¬ 
ceive from the Committee into whose 
hands the delegates so willingly en¬ 
trusted the future destiny of our or¬ 
ganization. 

As I have already conveyed to you, 
in the circular letter which accompanied 
the recommendations when they were 
submitted to a referendum vote, a state¬ 
ment of all my official acts in connec¬ 
tion with this important question of 
amalgamation I deem it unnecessary to 
occupy your time with a more detailed 
report. In obedience *to the wishes of 
our members, as expressed lay their 
votes, I am permitted to greet you in 
Special Convention, to render to you 
an account of my stewardship for the 
past ten months and to make such rec¬ 
ommendations and suggestions as my 
experience has taught me might assist 

you in perfecting and upbuilding our 
organization. 

VISITING LODGES. 

Upon assuming the duties of my of¬ 
fice I was fully convinced of the ne¬ 
cessity for either a Grand Lodge officer 
or organizer to pay occasional visits to 
our lodges. But as the finances of the 
Grand Lodge did not warrant the ap¬ 
pointment of an Organizer, I devoted 
the first ten weeks of my term of of¬ 
fice to visiting lodges in the New Eng¬ 
land States as well as several in the 
State of New York. Our organization 
is young in years, and consequently, the 
rank and file of our membership are 
relatively unacquainted with and un¬ 
educated in the principles of organized 
labor. For this reason constant care 
and attention are necessary to keep 
them interested in the success of their 
lodges as well as in the advancement 
of their fellow-workman. They require 
words of encouragement, occasionally to 
cheer them over the thorny pathway 
which members of all newly organized 
lodges have to travel; they need advice 
as to the proper way in which to pre¬ 
sent their grievances to their employers 
so that those grievances may have the 
best chance of satisfactory adjustment 
and they need instruction in our laws 
and their proper interpretation so that 
they may be thoroughly qualified to 
perform their duties as officers and their 
obligations as members. In no other 
way can these words of encouragement 
be conveyed, advice rendered and in¬ 
struction given than through periodical 
visits of a representative of the Grand 
Lodge to our subordinate lodges. 

I have made official visits to many 
lodges in several other states, reports of 
which' have been made to you through 
the columns of the Car Worker, and I 
would have made many more visits if it 
were not for the press of other duties. 
My chief regret in surrendering the 
authority vested in me is, that neither 
time nor circumstances permitted me to 
officially visit every subordinate lodge 
under my jurisdiction. 

MEMBERSHIP. 

It is by no means a pleasing duty for 
me to report to you on our member¬ 
ship. The best that can be stated is 
that it has not decreased. Our present 
membership has remained practically 
stationary for' the past ten months. 
This regretable condition of affairs can 
be attributed only to the want of or- 
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ganizers, who would have been placed 
in the field if the finances of the Grand 
Lodge enabled me to do so; also to the 
fact that, while thousands of our craft 
appreciate the benefits of organization, 
they have been waiting for the proposed 
amalgamation so that they could move 
forward with the united Car Workers 
of the country. We have lost some 
lodges during the past year, but it is 
satisfactory to report that the material 
increases in the membership of our ex¬ 
isting lodges more than offset the losses 
sustained by tne disbandment of those 
lodges. 

The Lrand Secretary-Treasurer in his 
report will give you the number of 
lodges and their numerical strength. 

FINANCES. 

This is a subject to which I . would 
direct your special attention. The rev¬ 
enue coming through the Grand Lodge 
has been barely sufficient to meet the 
actual running expenses. This condi¬ 
tion has been made doubly difficult by 
the failure of lodges to send in their 
per capita tax within a reasonable time 
after it became due. By reason of this 
negligence your Executive officers have 
been compelled on several occasions to 
spend their own money to carry on the 
work of the organization. No matter 
what argument may be used, or what 
excuse may be offered there is no gain¬ 
saying the fact that there is only one 
source from which this money can be 
derived. If our members earnestly de¬ 
sire to preserve an organization, if they 
want officers to fulfill certain obliga¬ 
tions and perform certain duties they 
must be prepared to supply the neces¬ 
sary funds with which to discharge 
those obligations and duties efficient¬ 
ly. As you are about to take part in 
what may be termed the founding of a 
new organization, I would recommend 
that you give the question of increased 
per capita tax your most earnest con¬ 
sideration, as it is only by a liberal per 
capita tax that your officers can fulfill 
their obligations to the members. 

DEFENSE FUND. 

Too much cannot be urged in favor 
of establishing a defense fund and too 
much money cannot be devoted to this 
feature of our organization. The stabil¬ 
ity of our body and its power of useful¬ 
ness depend upon the amount of finan¬ 
cial aid we can contribute to our mem¬ 
bers while on strike. If we consider the 
unlimited resources of our employers 

and their ability to carry on a strike 
for an indefinite period, we will readily 
see the necessity for such a fund, so 
that we, too, may be prepared for a 
prolonged struggle. While the constitu¬ 
tion allows your Executive Officers to 
levy assessments it must be admitted, 
that no matter for what purpose an 
assessment is called for, it meets with 
opposition from a large percentage of 
our members and is injurious to the suc¬ 
cess of our organization. The levying 
of assessments for the benefit of mem¬ 
bers on strike is impractical as it will 
take from one to three months before 
it can be collected, and in that time 
the strike is either won or lost and fi¬ 
nancial assistance is very seldom re- 
quired after a strike is ended. 

I therefore ask of you, to-day, fellow 
delegates with all the sincerity of which 
I am possessed, to establish a defense 
fund, thereby placing your organization 
where it can be of benefit to its mem¬ 
bers in times of adversity. Unless you 
do so it will be better to make your 
organization a non-striking institution. 

AGREEMENTS. 

On the several railroad systems where 
our lodges are organized General Griev¬ 
ance Committees have been formed. 
Through these committees demands 
have been presented for increase wages, 
shorter hours and /improved working 
conditions and in almost every instance 
liberal concessions have been obtained. 
The greatest victory during my term of 
office, without the necessity of resort¬ 
ing to a strike, was achieved on the 
Boston & Maine Railroad, where our 
members were successful in securing a 
nine hour day with any reduction in 
the per diem rate previously paid for 
ten hours’ work. Much credit is due the 
officers of the District Council on this 
system as well as the officials of the 
company for the manner in which the 
negotiations were conducted and for the 
securing of an agreement without the 
assistance of a Grand Lodge officer. 

STRIKES. 

It is pleasant to be able to report 
that our victories during my term of 
office have been peaceful ones with a 
single exception. This strike was not 
caused by a desire on the part of the 
men to obtain shorter hours or increased 
wages but was a protest against the es¬ 
tablishment of a piece-work system. 
The members of Progress Lodge, Savan¬ 
nah, Ga., employed on the Atlantic 
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Coast Line R. R. were given the altern¬ 
ative of going on piece work or going 
on strike and being fully aware of the 
injustice of the piece-work system they 
struck. With the moral, financial and 
physical assistance rendered by the 
members of organizations affiliated with 
the A. F. of L. we were able to bring 
this strike to a successful termination 
after seventeen days’ suspension of 
work. 

AMERICAN FEDERATION OF LABOR. 

It is with much satisfaction I can an¬ 
nounce that our relations with the par¬ 
ent body as well as with other sister 
international organizations affiliated 
therewith have been of the most cordial 
and friendly character. We have re¬ 
ceived much needed assistance from the 
officers of the A. F. of L. which could 
be obtained in no other way. During 
my visits to our lodges as well as 
through complaints received from Sec¬ 
retary Morrison I learned that several 
lodges were not affiliated with the cen¬ 
tral bodies, and of those that were, that 
their delegates seldom attended the 
meetings. In a foregoing part of my 
report I stated that our members were 
young in the labor movement and need¬ 
ed education along conservative lines. 
I know of no place where this education 
can be better imparted or obtained and 
where the true doctrines of trade union 
principles can be learned than in the 
central bodies. I therefore recommend 
the passage of a law making it com¬ 
pulsory on all lodges to be affiliated lo¬ 
cally. 

RECOMMENDATIONS. 

I beg to submit the following further 
recommendations: 

That a uniform initiation fee of three 
($3.) dollars be established to be divid¬ 
ed as follows: Two ($2.) dollars of 
which shall be paid to the Grand Lodge 
and sub-divided as follows: One ($1.) 
dollar to be paid into the General Fund, 
fifty (.50) cents to go into the Defense 
Fund and fifty (.50) cents to go into the 
Death Fund. 

That the per capita tax to the Grand 
Lodge be increased from fifteen (15) 
cents, per member per month to thirty 
(30) cents per member per month to be 
divided as follows: Fifteen (15) cents 
to the General Fund; five (5) cents to 
the Defense Fund; five (5) cents to the 
Death Fund and five (5) cents to pay 
for the “Car Worker.” 

That upon sufficient proof of the 

death of a member who has not been 
unfinancial for ninety days preceding 
the date of his death, the Grand Secre¬ 
tary-Treasurer shall pay to his heirs 
the sum of one hundred (100) dollars. 

That the per capita tax be made pay¬ 
able to the Grand Lodge quarterly in¬ 
stead of monthly. 

That laws governing the payment of 
strike and death benefits be enacted. 

That reinstated members be required 
to pay the regular initiation fee and all 
back dues and assessments. 

That honorable withdrawal cards be 
not granted to any member while en¬ 
gaged in any capacity over which this 
organization claims jurisdiction. 

CONCLUSION. 
It would be unbecoming of me to con¬ 

clude this report without extending my 
most sincere thanks to the officers and 
members of our subordinate lodges for 
their assistance and co-operation, and 
for the many acts of courtesy, kindness 
and consideration extended to me dur¬ 
ing my official term. 

To my colleagues on the Executive 
Board I wish to express my apprecia¬ 
tion, and to our Grand Secretary-Treas¬ 
urer, Brother Tracy, for the assistance 
rendered me since his elevation to that 
office. And now Fellow Delegates, in a 
few hours you will enter into a joint 
convention with another body of or¬ 
ganized workers whose objects are Iden¬ 
tical with our own and whose members 
follow the same craft. 

The object of this convention as you 
are aware is with a view to the amalga¬ 
mation of the two organizationss. 

Let us hope that wisdom and toler¬ 
ance will prevail in the deliberations and 
discussions of the questions which will 
come up for settlement, and whatever 
the outcome may be, that it will be for 
the best interests of organized labor, 
not only as it relates to the Car Work¬ 
ers, but to the toiling masses of all 
grades, everywhere. 

Respectfully and fraternally sub¬ 

mitted, 
P. F. RICHARDSON, 

Grand President. 

It was moved by Delegate Wilson of 
No. 50' and seconded by Delegate Har- 
mening of No. 50 that the report be re¬ 
ceived and the recommendations be re¬ 
ferred to the proper Committees. Mo¬ 
tion carried. 

Grand Secretary-Treasurer then read 
his report. It was moved by Delegate 
Cook of No. 181 and seconded by Dele- 
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gate B'aikie of No. 11 that the report be 
accepted and referred to the proper 
Committee. Carried. 

Chairman of Grand Board of Trus¬ 
tees, John M. Conroy, then made report 
of Auditing Committee for first six 
months and second five months. It was 
moved by Delegate Gamble of No. 33 
and seconded by Delegate Pyne of No. 
27 that the report of Trustees be ac¬ 
cepted as read and referred to proper 
Committee. Carried. 

It was moved by Delegate Cook of 
No. 181 and seconded by Delegate 
O’Hern that the report of Trustees re¬ 
garding office furniture take the same 
course. Carried. 

Grand President Richardson then ex¬ 
plained to the Delegates that a stenog¬ 
rapher had been engaged to take a 
verbatim report of the Joint Convention 
and that as tomorrow morning is the 
time set for meeting the Brotherhood 
Railway Carmen of America, suggested 
that we come back to this hall for a 
night session as the International As¬ 
sociation of Car Wbrkers remains in¬ 
tact until the Amalgamation takes 
place. It was moved by Delegate Wil¬ 
son of No. 50 and seconded by Delegate 
Strain of No. 32 that the Delegates 
meet in this hall September 13th at 
8:00 A. M. to see if we are going to 
Joint Convention and that the Delegates 
casting proxy votes be given the num¬ 
ber of votes they are to cast. Carried. 

It was moved by Delegate Haberich- 
ter of No. 50 and seconded by Delegate 
Baikie of No. 11 that the Delegates to 
this Convention are ready to meet the 
Brotherhood Railway Carmen of Ameri¬ 
ca in Joint Convention tomorrow at 
10:00 A. M. Carried. 

It was moved by Delegate Wilson of 
No. 50 and seconded by Delegate Har- 
mening of No. 50 that the Grand Presi¬ 
dent and Grand Secretary notify the 
Grand Chief of the Brotherhood Rail¬ 
way Carmen of America that the Dele¬ 
gates of the International Association 
of Car Workers will be ready to meet 
them in Joint Convention at 10:00 A. 
M., September 14th, and that we now 
adjourn to meet in this hall at 8:00 
A. M. tomorrow morning. Motion car¬ 
ried. 

Second Day, Wednesday. 

Morning Session. 

Convention called to order at 9 A. M. 
by Grand President Richardson. 

Committees on Credentials and Rules. 
No report. 

Roll Call of Officers. 
Second Vice-President Donoghue. Ab¬ 

sent. 
Third Vice-President Page. Absent. 
Trustee Bocksberger. Absent. 
Trustee Luce. Absent. 
Roll Call of Delegates. 
All present. 
Minutes of morning session of Sep¬ 

tember 12th read. It was moved by 
Delegate Cook of No. 181 and seconded 
by Delegate Strain of No. 50 that the 
minutes of morning session of Septem¬ 
ber 12th be accepted as read. Carried. 

Minutes of afternoon session of Sep¬ 
tember 12th were then read. 

It was moved by Delegate Ryan of 
No. 47 and seconded by Delegate Tan¬ 
ner of No. 97 that minutes of afternoon 
session be accepted as read with the in¬ 
sertion of two articles. (Omission of 
Grand President Richardson in declining 
to appoint the Committee of five, he 
being a Member of No. 184.) Also omis¬ 
sion of instructions to Grand President 
Richardson and Grand Secretary-Treas¬ 
urer J. L. Tracy to inform Grand Chief 
Carmen F. L. Ronemus that the Dele¬ 
gates of the International Association 
of Car Workers were ready to meet in 
Joint Convention with the Brotherhood 
Railway Carmen at 10:00 o’clock to¬ 
morrow morning, September 13th. Car¬ 
ried. 

Report of Officers and Committees. 
Grand President Richardson and 

Grand Secretary-Treasurer Tracy then 
reported as having written a letter to 
Grand Chief Carman, F. L. Ronemus, as 
per instructions from Delegates but be¬ 
ing unable to find Brother Ronemus, 
had letter delivered to First Vice-Grand 
Chief Carman Denius, with the request 
that an answer be given by 7:30 A. M. 
tomorrow morning, September 13th. 
Grand President Richardson then stated 
that Vice-Grand Chief Carman Denius 
had told him that in the event of not 
being able to report at 7:30 A. M. that 
he would telephone or send a messenger 
to the hall where the International As¬ 
sociation of Car Workers were in ses¬ 
sion, or if not either that they would 
meet us at 2 o’clock tomorrow after¬ 
noon. 

It was moved by Delegate O’Hern of 
No. 2 and seconded by Delegate Black 
of No. 1 that report be accepted. Car¬ 
ried. 

No more Cominittees ready to report, 
the Special Committee on Delegates of 
No. 184 made the following report: 
To the Officers and Delegates: 



We, your Committee, desire to make 
the following report with regard to the 
Delegates of No. 184: After having 
carefully considered the evidence at 
hand, produced by both sides in this 
case, recommend that Brothers Galla¬ 
gher and James O’Leary of No. 184 be 
seated by this Convention, but that on 
the return of the Delegates to their 
Lodge that they will pledge themselves 
to forward the Per Capita Tax due the 
Grand Lodge. 

(Signed) 
John Strain of No. 32, Chairman, 
John F. Wilson of No. 50, 
F. L. Woodruff of No. 123, 
F. R. Haberichter of No. 50, 
D. H. Pyne of No. 27. 

It was moved by Delegate Rousse of 
No. 43 and seconded by Delegate B'aikie 
of No. 11 that the report of Committee 
be concurred in. Brother Gallagher of 
No. 184 then asked the privilege of the 
floor. Delegate ryne of No. 27 objected 
and explained his objection. Delegate 
Strain of No. 32 objected to either side 
being granted the privilege of the floor, 
but if any Delegate desired to ask any 
question of the Committee, it would be 
cheerfully given if in their power to do 
so. Motion carried. 

Grand President Richardson then 
stated that he would like to say a few 
words as to accusations which had been 
made against him. I have never asked 
a man to vote for me for any office in 
the Subordinate Lodge or the Grand 
Lodge and would not stoop so low as 
to ask any man for his vote upon per¬ 
sonal friendship. 

Unfinished Business. None. 
New Business. 
First Vice-President then stated that 

the Delegates should discuss the Ameri¬ 
can Federation of Labor question, so 
that the Convention should, if possible, 
be a unit on this, perhaps the vital mat¬ 
ter in the coming Joint Convention. It 
was moved by First Vice-President 
Eaton and seconded by Delegate Gal¬ 
lagher of No. 29 that the Delegates of 
this Convention should do everything 
in honor to bring about affiliation with 
the American Federation of Labor. 
There was an amendment made which 
was included in motion that the Dele¬ 
gates to this Convention go on record 
as being favorable for affiliation with 
the American Federation of Labor. 
Brother Gallagher of No. 184 then ask¬ 
ed for permission to speak again on this 
matter. No objections being raised, 
Delegate Gallagher of No. 184 spoke for 

some time upon the American Federa¬ 
tion of Labor not being favorable to In¬ 
dustrial Organizations. Delegate Wil¬ 
son of No. 50 then answered Delegate 
Galagher that as he had stated that he 
was a Machinist, but had left the Ma¬ 
chinists to join the International Asso¬ 
ciation of Car Workers, which he claim¬ 
ed to be an Industrial Organization, he 
stated that Delegate Gallagher of No. 
184 should not have been admitted to 
Membership in the International Asso¬ 
ciation of Car Workers, if there was a 
Local of his Craft, where he was em¬ 
ployed. Before putting the question 
Grand President Richardson asked if 
there were any Delegates instructed to 
vote for non-affiliation. Delegate Legg 
so stated. He also asked if there were 
any uninstructed. All arose except 
four. Three then arose as instructed to 
vote for affiliation. On motion being 
put a rising vote was taken which re¬ 
sulted in 39 for and 1 against. It was 
moved by Delegate Pyne of No. 27 and 
seconded by Delegate Wilson of No. 50 
that the Delegates meet here tomorrow 
evening at 7:30 P. M. 

The Guard then reported that a Com¬ 
mittee of the Brotherhood Railway Car¬ 
men were awaiting admittance. Time 
11:25 A. M. 

It was moved by Second Vice-Presi¬ 
dent Donoghue and seconded by Dele¬ 
gate Harmening of No. 50 that the 
Committee of the Brotherhood Railway 
Carmen be admitted to make any re¬ 
port which they had to make. Carried. 

The Committee being then admitted 
which was composed of J. W. Barthol- 
mew, J. J. Suthons and Frank Mounts, 
President Richardson then introduced 
Brother J. W. Bartholmew, Chairman 
of the Committee, who made his report 
that the Brotherhood Railway Carmen’s 
Credential Committee was awaiting the 
pleasure of the International Associa¬ 
tion of Car Worker’s Credential Com¬ 
mittee, and stated that they wished our 
Credential Committee to meet the Com¬ 
mittee of the B’rotherhood Railway Car¬ 
men at once, so that they would be pre¬ 
pared to make a report to the Joint 
Convention, which was to convene at 

2 P.M. 
It was moved by Second Vice-Presi¬ 

dent Donoghue and seconded by Dele¬ 
gate Harmening of No. 50 that the Cre¬ 
dential Committee of the International 
Association of Car Workers be instruct¬ 
ed to meet the Credential Committee of 
the Brotherhood Railway Carmen as 
soon as possible. Carried. 
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Grand President Richardson then in¬ 
troduced Third Vice-Grand Chief Car¬ 
man, J. J. Suthons, who made a few 
remarks. 

Frank Mounts, Chairman of the Law 
Committee of the Brotherhood Railway 

Carmen, made a short address. It was 
moved by Delegate Wilson of No. 50 
and seconded by Delegate Doney of No. 
59 that we adjourn to meet at Conven¬ 
tion Hall at 2:00 P. M. Carried. 12:10 
P. M. 

Joint Meeting of the Brotherhood Rail- 
\ , V 

way Carmen of America and the Inter¬ 

national Association of Car Workers 

Held at Convention Hall, Buffalo, N. Y. 

Wednesday afternoon, September 13, 

1905. 

At 2:35 o’clock Third Vice Grand 
Chief Carman Suthons called the con¬ 
vention to order, stating: 

Brothers, we have with us this after¬ 
noon Mr. Richardson, President of the 
International Association of Car Work¬ 
ers. I have no doubt that you would 
be pleased to listen to him while he 
makes a few remarks. I therefore in¬ 
troduce Mr. Richardson. (Applause). 

MR. RICHARDSON: Mr. Grand Chief 
Carman and Fellow-Workers: I have 
not come up here on the stage to make 
any remarks that would be of parti¬ 
cular interest to you this afternoon. 
I have simply come up here at the re¬ 
quest of the Joint Credential Committee 
who are in session in this hall and who 
a few moments ago informed me that 
they will not be able to report to this 
convention, until at the earliest, 3:30 
o'clock this afternoon and may not be 
able to report at that time. I under¬ 
stand that the representatives of the 
Brotherhood of Railway Carmen are 

not yet through with their respective 
duties; I mean that their Grand Lodge 
officers have not submitted tlieir reports 
in their entirety, and in order to give 
you more time or at least to give you 
the intervening time between now and 
3:30, we deem it advisable that the rep¬ 
resentatives of the International Asso¬ 
ciation of Car Workers should retire 
and that you be allowed to continue the 
business of your organization until that 
time; or, in other words, until the Joint 
Credential Committee be at liberty or 
ready to report to this convention 
as to who will be entitled to seats 
therein. It would be unfair for me at 
this time to take up any more of your 
time. As I look down upon the large 
body of men before me I realize the 
expense you are incurring upon your 
organization, either your Grand Lodge 
or your respectiye local lodges, and I 
trust that when we will meet in joint 
session you too will realize this and 
endeavor to accomplish the purpose for 
which we .are here as speedily as pos¬ 
sible. (Applause.) 

Now, my friends, I am pleased to be 
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with you here. While I am not a mem¬ 
ber of your organization I expect that 
we will all be members of one car- 
workers’ organization. (Applause.) The 
future destiny of the organization 
I represent or the organization you rep¬ 
resent is not in the hands of Richardson 
or Bro. Ronemus. The destiny of the 
two organizations will soon be entrusted 
into your hands and you, and you, 
alone, should and must be held respon¬ 
sible. That duty is yours. Perform it 
and you can leave here and return to 
your respective lodges and say to them 
conscientiously, “I have performed the 
duty you have entrusted to my care.” 
(Applause). 

As I said before, my friends, I will 
not occupy any more of your time and 
I will now ask the representatives of the 
International Association of Car Work¬ 
ers to please retire from this convention 
until about 3:30 o'clock this afternoon. 

I thank you and may have more to 
say at some future time. (Applause.) 

BRO. WALLACE (No. 71) : I rise to 
extend through the Brotherhood and 
request the brothers to give our brother 
three cheers, to show that they bid 
him welcome. 

(Three cheers were then given, after 
which the members of the I. A. C. W. 
retired and the Brotherhood Railway 
Carmen opened their convention in due 
form and resumed business). 

Thursday, September 14, 1905. 

The convention was duly opened by 
singing the opening Ode of the B. R. 
C., after which the chaplain invoked the 
Divine Blessing. 

G. C. C. RONEMUS: The first order 
of business is the report of the Joint 
Committee on Credentials. 

MR. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman, 
may I have a word, please? 

G. C. C. RONEMUS: Bro. Richard¬ 
son? r 

MR. RICHARDSON: I think it is 
very discourteous for you, Grand Chief 
Carmen, to open this convention. I, 
therefore, object to you as a presiding 
officer of this joint convention and I 
would ask if there is no outsider on the 
floor to preside over this convention, 
that the delegates elect some man from 
the rank and file of the delegates to 
preside until the delegates are seated 
in joint convention. We have not come 
to your convention, gentlemen. We 

are in joint convention and we ought 
to be entitled to the right to say who 
shall preside over this convention. 

BRO. WATTS: I move you, sir, 
that we go into the nomination of a 
chairman or a person to act as chair¬ 
man of this joint convention. I think 
the brother’s point is very well seen 
by every member of the present con¬ 
vention. 

G. C. C. RONEMUS: I think it is 
proper but I was in hopes somebody 
would bring it up earlier than they 
have. 

BRO. WATTS: Therefore, the mo¬ 
tion is, Bro. Chairman, that we nomin¬ 
ate some member of some other organi¬ 
zation to be presiding officer of this 
convention. 

BRO. JONES (No. 124): I second 
the motion. 

BRO1. WILSON: Don’t you think, 
Ma. Chairman, it would be requisite, ac¬ 
cording to the recommendations of the 
Credential Committee for the Credential 
Committee to report before we proceed 
to joint convention? I think that would 
be according to the recommendation of 
the joint committee. 

G. C. C. RONEMUS: I had intended 
to vacate the Chair when the Creden¬ 
tial Committee adjourned. 

BRO. CRONIN: Mr. Chairman, we 
met here last night and adjourned to 
hear the reports of both sides of the 
organization, to hear the reports of their 
committees. Outside of that there is 
no motion you or anybody else can en¬ 
tertain until the delegates of the two 
organizations shall hear the reports of 
their committees. There is no use of 
anybody getting up here and trying 
to kill time and keep us here. Let us 
receive the reports of the two bodies 
at the present time and then and only 
then can we decide on the chairman. 

MR. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman, 
a word of explanation. I ask for a 
tempoary chairman until the delegates 
are seated. I contend I have as much 
right to preside over the meeting as 
Bro. Ronemus has. I contend that any 
one of you brothers has as much right 
to preside over this convention until 
the delegates are seated as Bro. Rone¬ 
mus has. As a matter of justice, as 
a matter of fair play, am I asking too 
much, that this body take one man, I 
care not who he is, from the floor of 
your convention, whether he is a mem¬ 
ber of your organization or whether he 
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is a member of mine, whether he is not 
a member of any labor organization, he 
is satisfactory to me to preside until 
the Joint Committee on Credentials 
has reported and the regular delegates 
of this convention seated. 

The Chairman then put the motion 
and it was unanimously carried, where¬ 
upon G. C. C. RON EMUS vacated the 
chair. 

BRO. No. 110: I nominate Thomas 
H. Miller, of Victoria Lodge No. 16, to 
take the chair and preside until we see 
whether these delegates are entitled to 
seats in the joint convention. 

Motion seconded. 
BRO. SUTHONS: How are you go¬ 

ing to make the motion when the chair 
is vacated? 

BRO. WALLACE (No. 71): I re¬ 
quest Bro. Watts to> take the chair. 

Bro. Watts then took the chair. 
BRO. WATTS: Fellow Workers and 

Brother Carmen: As I understand the 
object of this meeting it is to hold a 
joint convention of the International 
Association of Car Wbrkers and the 
Brotherhood Railway Carmen of Amer¬ 
ica for the purpose of amalgamation 
of the two organizations. If this is the 
purpose of this meeting we should now 
go into the election of a tempoary chair¬ 
man. I would like to ask what is the 
pleasure of the body? 

BRO. WILSON: I would move you, 
Mr. Chairman, that Mr. Charles W. 
Stanglen, Supreme Chief of the Brother¬ 
hood of Car Inspectors, Car Builders and 
Railway Mechanics of America, and a 
disinterested party in this convention, 
take the chair of this convention. 

BRO. DEGENHART (No. 12) : I sec¬ 
ond the motion. 

Carried. 
BRO. SUTHONS: I move you that 

a committee be appointed to escort Bro. 
Stanglen into this hall and place him 
in the chair. 

BRO. WALLACE (No. 71) : I second 
that motion. 

Carried. 
E. V. G. C. C. Benius: I move Bro. 

Ronemus and Bro. Richardson be ap¬ 
pointed as that committee. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Without any ob¬ 
jection they are appointed the commit¬ 
tee. 

(Whereupon the committee escorted 
to the chair Bro. Stanglen). 

BRO. BICHARDSON: Brother Dele¬ 
gates, I thank you for the honor be¬ 
stowed upon me of introducing to you 
Bro. Stanglen of the Car Inspectors’ 

association, who has been duly elected 
as Chairman to preside during the joint 
convention of the International - As- 
ciation of Car Workers with the Broth¬ 
erhood Railway Carmen of America. I 
now present to you, Bro. Stanglen. 

(Applause). 

BRO. STANGLEN:, Mr. Chairman, 
Brother Supreme Officers and Delegates 
of the International Association of Car 
Wbrkers and the Brotherhood Railway 
Carmen of America: I heartily thank 
you for this unexpected honor that you 
have conferred upon me, fully appre¬ 
ciating the momentous questions that 
are before this body. Fully cognizant of 
the demand upon your time at this 
hour I shall not attempt to draw to¬ 
gether in words my heart-felt appre¬ 
ciation, but I want to assure you at this 
time that Avhile presiding over your 
joint deliberations I shall act with one 
eye and that is to impartiality. I shall 
attempt to honestly serve every dele¬ 
gate in this convention and will not 
ask the question in ruling whether that 
delegate is an International Associa¬ 
tion of Car Workers membe*r or a rep¬ 
resentative of the Brotherhood of Rail¬ 
way Carmen. I want yoq delegates 
to assist me in making this convention 
one of the grandest successes of car 
workers in this country. I want you 
to be considerate of the trials that must 
naturally beset the Chair in such a large 
delegation as this, and remember that 
the Chair will attempt at all times 
to deal honestly, justly and fairly and 
that^no man on the floor of this conven¬ 
tion will be denied an opportunity to 
speak upon any question until the pre¬ 
vious question shall be put. (Ap¬ 
plause) . 

I want to say to you that I under¬ 
stand you are to have a stenographic 
report of this convention. For the pur¬ 
pose of expediting matters, I will re¬ 
quest that when the delegates are rec¬ 
ognized by the Chair that they an¬ 
nounce their name distinctly and when 
speaking upon the question they will 
speak with as much distinctness as 
possible so that our stenographer may 
be able to procure the full proceedings 
of this meeting. 

Thanking you again, I will not take 
up any more of your valuable time. 
(Applause). 

The first order of business is the 
nomination and election of a secretary 
of this convention. Do I hear any nom¬ 
inations ? 
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BRO. -—-: I move J. W. 
Watts be made secretary. 

BRO. MARTIN (No. 309) : I second 
the motion. 

BRO. MILLER (No. 274): I move 
the nominations be closed. 

BRO. WALKER (No. 26): I second 
the n^otion. 

Both motions were duly carried, 
whereupon the Chairman appointed Bro. 
Richardson and Bro. Wilson to escort 
Bro. Watts to the chair, which they 
accordingly did. 

THE CHAIRMAN: The next is the 
report of the Committee on Credentials. 
Bro. Ronemus ? 

G. C. C. RONEMUS: Bro. Chairman 
and Delegates: The committee is ready 
to report and the report is in the hands 
of Bro. Tracy, who was the secretary of 
the Joint Committee on Credentials, 
who will present the report. 

(Whereupon Bro. Tracy then read the 
report of the Committee on Creden¬ 
tials). 

BRO. WALLACE (No. 71) : I move 
that the report be received and the 
committee discharged. 

Seconded and carried. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen of the 
Convention: This convention being duly 
organized we will now proceed to enter¬ 
tain such business as may be brought 
to its attention. 

BRO. DENIUS: I think it is proper 
now, Mr. Chairman, that there should 
be a roll-call of the delegates of the 
joint convention, allowing each and 
every one to answer to his name. 

THE CHAIRMAN: No objections, 
the secretary will proceed with the roll- 
call of the delegates. 

Sec’y Watts then called the roll. 

THE CHAIRMAN: There being no 
objection the roll-call will be declared 
closed. The Chair desires to appoint at 
this time Mr. C. R. Mapes, of the B. R. 
C. of A., as doorkeeper for the Brother¬ 
hood Railway Ctirmen of America, and 
Mr. U. G. Gam Die (No. 33), of Jersey 
Shore, as doorkeeper for the Interna¬ 
tional Association of Car Workers, and 
the two brothers will please assume 
their chairs at the door. 

Now, Brothers, what is the will of 
the convention? The Chair suggests at 
this time that some provision be made 
for the appointment of the committee to 
govern this deliberate body. What is 
the will of the convention? 

MR. HABERRICHTER (No. 50) : Mr. 
Chairman, I desire to move you that the 

Chair appoint a committee on Rules of 
Order. 

MR. LEIGHT (No. 125): I second 
the motion. 

Carried. 
THE CHAIRMAN: Now, Brothers, 

you are all strangers to me. How many 
shall this committee be; five? No ob¬ 
jections, the Chair will make it five. 
The Chair is going to ask Bro. Rone¬ 
mus to name two and Bro. Richardson 
to name two. 

G. C. C. RONEMUS: I will appoint 
Bro. Cronin, of Lodge No. 102, and Bro. 
Frank Rippey, of No. 43. 

BRO. RICHARDSON: I will appoint 
Bro. James P. Bakey, of Lodge No. 11, 
and M. H. Dickinson, of Lodge No. 48. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Now the Chair 
will appoint the fifth member. He does 
not know anybody in this convention, 
and the gentleman with his hand up to 
his moustache is the fifth member. 
What is the name, brother? 

BRO. HANNAH: Hannah, of Van¬ 
couver Lodge No. 58. (Applause.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Now the commit¬ 
tee will please retire and prepare to 
come in here just as quick as possible 
with a report. 

(G. C. C. Ronemus then announced 
that a photographer had solicited the 
privilege of taking a photograph of the 
joint convention). 

Bro. Brown (No. 3) moved that the 
proposition be accepted and that the 
delegates repair to the City Hall and 
have the photograph taken at noon to¬ 
day. 

Seconded by Bro. Pritchett (No. 69). 
Bro. O’Harrity (Liberty Lodge No. 2) 

suggested that the taking of the photo¬ 
graph be postponed a few days until 
the bodies would be amalgamated. 

Bro. Southons moved as an amend¬ 
ment to the motion that a committee 
of three be appointed to arrange the 
matter of having a photograph taken. 

Bro. R. J. Smith (No. 23) seconded 
the amendment. 

The chair then put the amendment and 
it was duly carried, whereupon G. C. C. 
Ronemus, at the request of the Chair, 
appointed Bro. Ryan, Bro. Richardson 
appointed Bro. O’Hearn and the Chair¬ 
man appointed Bro. Atchinson (No. 27) 
as such committee. 

The Chair then appointed B’ro. John 
C. Smith, of Wilmington, N. C., ser¬ 
geant-at-arms. 

The Committee on Rules, by Bro. Cro¬ 
nin, its chairman, then presented the 
following report: 
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RULES AND REGULATIONS. 
No. 1. Call to order. 
No. 2. Roll-call of officers. 
No. 3. Roll-call of delegates. 
No. 4. Appointment of committees. 
No. 5. Reading of minutes of pre- 

vious meetings. 
No. 6. Communications, correspond- 

ence, etc. 
No. 7. Reports of officers and com- 

mittees. 
No. 8. Unfinished business. 
No. 9. New business. 
No. 10. Nomination, election of offi- 

cers. 
No. 11. Good and welfare of order. 
No. 12 Installation of officers. 
No. 13. Adjournment. 
The above rules and regulations and 

all proceedings of this joint convention 
shall be governed according to the rules 
of Cushing’s Manual. 

BRO. HABERRICHTER (No. 50): I 
move the report of the committee be 
adopted as read. 

Seconded by Bro. Wallace (No.71) and 
carried. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Now, Brother 
Delegates, the order of the business is 
before you. The question before the 
convention now is amalgamation. (Ap¬ 
plause). 

BRO. JOHN P. WALLACE (No. 71): 
I move that we amalgamate. 

BRO. NEWCOMB (No. 25) : I second 
the motion. 

THE: CHAIRMAN: It is moved and 
seconded that this convention now do 
amalgamate. That means the Interna¬ 
tional Association of Car Workers of 
America and the Brotherhood Railway 
Carmen of America shall amalgamate in 
one organization. Are you ready for 
the question ? 

BRO. LACHAPELLE (No. 44): I 
wish to offer an amendment to that 
motion, that we amalgamate into one 
organization under the name of Broth¬ 
erhood Railway Carmen of America. 

BRO. PICKLER (205) : I second the 
motion. 

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been moved 
to amend the motion, that the amal¬ 
gamated association be known by the 
name of Brotherhood Railway Carmen 
of America. The question is on the 
amendment. Are you ready for the 
question ? 

MAX STEINBACH (Bronx Lodge 72) : 
Mr. Chairman and Fellow Delegates: I 

© 

do not think it is proper that we 
should take the name of either one or 
the other organization. If we take the 

name of one or the other it will be 
known that we have not amalgamated 
but that we have swallowed up either 
one or the other. I think it no more 
than proper and just that we take an 
entirely new name and let it be known 
as a new organization entirely and then 
neither one can say that they have 
swallowed up the other. 

BRO. RICHARDSON: I would like to 
ask the presiding officer a question. 
Why did he state that the question be¬ 
fore this organization at the present 
time is amalgamation? It is not in the 
regular order of business. You have 
accepted an order of business which has 
been presented to you by your Com¬ 
mittee on Rules. I would ask why the 
Chair stated that question should be 
before this organization at this time? 

THE CHAIRMAN: The Chair took 
it for granted that as the roll had been 
called and we were an entirely new 
body, that the first order of business 
would be new business. We have no 
unfinished business; we can have no 
communications because we have never 
existed before, and I believed that the 
convention had been properly organized 
when it elected a secretary. (Applause). 

BRO RICHARDSON: I believe, Mr. 
Chairman and Fellow Workmen, that the 
proper order of business at this time 
should be the appointment of the vari¬ 
ous committees who will retire this af¬ 
ternoon or tonight—a committee such as 
a committee on Constitution, on By- 
Laws, a Committee on Finance, a Com¬ 
mittee to submit a declaration of prin¬ 
ciples, a committee to submit a pream¬ 
ble to this organization by which we 
will be guided in the future as we have 
been in the past. There are important 
questions to come before the convention. 
The International Association of Car 
Workers still and will and must remain 
intact, the Brotherhood Railway Carmen 
of America still and must remain in¬ 
tact, until the elective officers of the 
amalgamated order shall be elected and 
installed and a date set when the pres¬ 
ent officers shall turn over their prop¬ 
erty and their organization to the elect¬ 
ive officers of this amalgamated body. 
As I stated to you, there are important 
questions to come before this conven¬ 
tion. The question of amalg- 

BRO. WILSON (No. 50) : Mr. Chair¬ 
man, I rise to a point of order. My 
point of order is that the delegates as¬ 
sembled here in joint convention are to 
do the ruling of this convention and no 
Grand Lodge officer is permitted to take 
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part in this convention. I make that a 
point of order. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Now, Brother 
Delegates, your chairman had not an 
opportunity to see the report of the 
board of arbitrations or the arbitration 
committee until a few moments ago, and 
in that report—I am going to read it: 

“Your committee, acting in accord 
with the above resolution, submit the 
following plan for amalgamation of the 
two car workers’ associations, for the 
consideration of the members of said 
association at a joint convention of the 
International Association of Car Work¬ 
ers and the Brotherhood Railway Car¬ 
men of America, to be held in Buffalo, 
N. Y., on Tuesday, Sept. 12, 1905. 

“Second, that the delegates in joint 
convention have full power to enact 
laws for the government of the members 
of the amalgamated order and to elect 
officers to administer the affairs of said 
amalgamated association for the period 
of one or two years as said delegates 
may determine.” 

Now, my brothers, the chair is in a 
peculiar position. The delegates to this 
convention, under this board of arbitra¬ 
tion, alone have the right to vote, but 
the plan is silent as to the right to 
voice. Unless some delegate objects to 
the supreme officers addressing this con¬ 
vention the Chair will recognize them. 
(Applause.) Are there any objections 
to the supreme officers of the Interna¬ 
tional Association of Car Workers and 
the Brotherhood Railway Carmen of 
America being accorded a voice in this 
convention? (Many exclamations of 
“No”) 

MR. MILLER (No. 16): This is a 
question, my brethren, of very serious 
importance. While we have come here 
for the purpose of amalgamating as one 
grand union, from center to circumfer¬ 
ence of the American continent, to get 
up before a convention like this and de¬ 
clare that the officers who represent the 
Grand Lodge of the order, that extends 
over the dominions of this American con¬ 
tinent and Canada, have no right, voice 
or privilege in this work, I say- 

THE CHAIRMAN: Excuse me, broth¬ 
er. The Chair has a motion and an 
amendment before the house and a point 
of order has been raised. Do you ob¬ 
ject to the officers having a voice? 

BRO. MILLER: I do not. I- 
THE CHAIRMAN: Then the Chair 

will rule, in face of no objection, that 
B'ro. Richardson and all other Grand 
Lodge officers are in order. (Applause.) 

BRO. WILSON: I raise an objection. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Objection has 
been raised. So many as are in favor 
of granting the supreme officers a voice 
will signify it by saying aye; opposed, 
noe. The ayes appear to have it. The 
ayes have it and it is so ordered. (Ap¬ 
plause.) 

Brother Richardson is in order and 
has the floor. 

BRO. RICHARDSON: Now, Mr. Chair¬ 
man and Fellow Delegates, I do not want 
to take up a great deal of your time. I 
do not believe that this question ought 
to be decided at this time. There is ab¬ 
solutely no necessity for it, and, by the 
permission of those brothers who made 
this motion or amendment at the pres¬ 
ent time, why not lay it over for two or 
three days ? Your constitution commit¬ 
tee will go out and retire in a few hours 
perhaps, when they are appointed, and 
they will bring in a recommendation 
here as to what the name of the amal¬ 
gamated order shall be, and why not 
wait until their return and tlieir re¬ 
port, or, why not make it a special 
order of business for tomorrow or next 
day, when it will be taken up and then 
we will come here and take the matter 
up as a special order of business and 
debate the question pro and con. You 
are practically here in joint convention 
and you are separating questions, im¬ 
portant questions, which perhaps should 
go before a committee before they 
should be taken up by this convention. 
I protest against this question being 
taken up at this time, for the reasons 
I have already stated, and I have al¬ 
ready asked you, with fairness to all 
concerned, that the question be post¬ 
poned for two or three days, when other 
important questions, on which we have 
differed in the past, shall come up for 
your consideration. You can then de¬ 
cide what the name of the amalgamated 
body shall be, and whether or not the 
organizations amalgamate. I will speak 
on this question. I will tell you my 
reasons why at some later hour, but I 
do not care to occupy your time at 
this time. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Do I understand, 
Bro. Richardson, that you offer, as an 
amendment to the amendment, a post¬ 
ponement ? 

BRO. RICHARDSON: No. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Then the ques¬ 
tion is on the amendment to the origr- 
inal motion, that the amalgamated as¬ 
sociation be known as the Brotherhood 



Railway Carmen of America. Are you 
ready for the question ? 

MR. HABERRICHTER (No. 50): I 
desire to offer an amendment, that this 
motion be laid on the table. 

A DELEGATE: That is not an 
amendment. 

MR. HABERRICHTER: Not an 
amendment. I just make a motion to 
lay on the table. 

BRO. STRAIN (32): I second the 
motion. 

The motion was lost. 
BRO. RICHARDSON: I ask for a 

roll-call on the question. 
THE CHAIRMAN: B'ro. Richardson 

has asked for a roll-call. The Chair 
was not looking in his direction when 
he declared the motion lost, and he 
wants to be fair and place every dele¬ 
gate on record. The Secretary will 
please proceed with the roll-call. Re¬ 
member, brothers, it is on the motion 
to lay on the table. Now, delegates, be 
in order, and if you want to help this 
convention you will say yes or no loud- 

]y- 
A DELEGATE: Mr. Chairman,- 
THE CHAIRMAN: We are on roll- 

call. It is not debatable. 
A DELEGATE : Mr. Chairman, some 

of the gentlemen do not know what 
the motion is. 

THE CHAIRMAN: I will state it 
again. If you vote yes you lay the 
motion and the amendment on the ta¬ 
ble; if you vote no, then we return 
again to the motion. 

' BRO. FRANK TAYLOR (275): Mr. 
President,- 

THE CHAIRMAN: My brother, there 
is nothing in order now; we are on the 
roll-call. The Secretary will proceed 
with the roll-call. 

BRO. TAYLOR: I would like to ap¬ 
peal from the decision of the Chair. 

THE CHAIRMAN: All right. 
BRO. TAYLOR: That a roll-call is 

not debatable. Now I do not wish to 
debate it, but would suggest that a ris¬ 
ing vote would save the time and an¬ 
swer the same purpose. I do not see 
any necessity for recording a vote on 
any such question as this. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Brother, the Chair 
agrees with you, as to the expediency 
of time, but parliamentary law says 
that when a man calls for a roll-call 
you have to take it. (Applause.) 

Now, Delegates, you are voting 
straight. If you represent 150 men, 
you cast 150 votes; if you represent 10, 
you vote 10. The Chair wants two 

tellers. He is going to ask Bro. Rone- 
mus to name one and Bro. Richardson 
to name the other. 

G. C'. C. RONEMUS: I will name 
B'ro. Brown, of Lodge No. 3. 

BRO. RICHARDSON: I will name 
Bro. Dunn, of Lodge No. 107. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Now, Brother 
Delegates, in taking this roll-call, and 
especially for the Brotherhood Railway 
Carmen delegates, the Secretly will 
call your name and announce the num¬ 
ber of votes that you are entitled to. 
If you desire to lay this motion on the 
table you will vote yes; if you do not, 
you will vote no, and that will bring 
us back to the question on the amend¬ 
ment. To the delegates of the Inter¬ 
national Association of Car Workers, 
when your name is called you will have 
to get up and tell us how many votes 
you represent in your lodge, because 
the Committee on Credentials have not 
supplied us with the number of votes 
each delegate is entitled to. 

BRO. TRACY: Mr. Chairman, I can 
supply you with the number of votes 
each delegate is entitled to. 

THE CHAIRMAN: % Bro. Tracy will 
please come up here, then, and assist this 
committee on the stage. Now we will 
call your names. I want the delegates 
to rise in a standing position and vote 
loud so the Chair can hear you, yes or 
no. The Secretary will proceed. 

(The Secretary then called the roll of 
delegates of the Brotherhood of Rail¬ 
way Carmen.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: It will take some 
time to add up these figures. The 
Chair suggests that you allow him to 
appoint two additional tellers to take 
the balance of the vote, and while we 
are taking the poll of the International 
Association of var Workers these tell¬ 
ers can add up their sheets. Remem¬ 
ber, it costs you two thousand dollars 
a day here, and every minute means to 
you dollars and cents, to your member¬ 
ship. Bro. Ronemus will name one tell¬ 
er, Bro. Richardson the other. 

G. C. C, RONEMUS: I will name 
Bro. Hallett, of Hornellsville, N. Y. 

BRO. RICHARDSON: I will name 
G. W. Gibson, of Hartford. 

(After the tellers had completed their 
work, the Secretary announced that 
there were 8,412 votes for and 12,074 
votes against the motion, whereupon 
the Chairman declared the motion to 
lav on the table lost.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: The motion to 
lay on the table has been lost. The 
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question before the house is on the 
amendment to the motion. The orig¬ 
inal motion was that we now do amal¬ 
gamate. The amendment is that the 
name of the amalgamated organization 
shall be the Brotherhood Railway Car¬ 
men of America. Now the question is 
on the amendment, which is that the or¬ 
ganization be known as the Brotherhood 
Railway Carmen of America. 

BRO. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman, 
I rise to a point of order. 

THE CHAIRMAN: State it. 
BRO. RICHARDSON: I would like 

to read the third section of the recom¬ 
mendations of the committee, for expla¬ 
nation. “That each of the said orders 
shall pay all debts contracted by their 
respective Grand Lodge officers or au¬ 
thorized agents, in the name of their re¬ 
spective organizations, prior to the 
date of amalgamation, and any proper¬ 
ty and funds remaining shall become 
the property of the amalgamated asso¬ 
ciation.” 

I protest against the putting of this 
motion until all debts contracted by 
both organizations are paid and a sworn 
statement made by the Grand Secretary 
and Treasurer of each organization, of 
the entire property of both organiza¬ 
tions, and submitted to this conven¬ 
tion. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Just one mo¬ 
ment. I hardly know how to rule on 
this question, Brothers. I know of no 
parliamentary procedure that will be 
brought to bear. It is predisposed on 
the part of the Chair that both organ¬ 
izations have willingly and voluntarily 
met all these requirements, as laid 
down by the Arbitration Committee, 
and if either of these organizations has 
not met this requirement, it is not 
qualified to meet in this convention, 
and you had no business electing me 
your joint chairman until you were le¬ 
gally in a position to hold the conven¬ 
tion. Have these two organizations met 
this requirement? 

BRO. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman, 
I desire to differ with the Chairman. 

THE CHAIRMAN: The Chair wants 
information. 

BRO. RICHARDSON: The date of 
amalgamation takes place when all 
debts are paid, and not before then; it 
cannot be^ a month from now, two 
months from now; the date of the 
amalgamation will take place when 
sworn statements have been presented, 
as stated in the fourth recommendation 
of the Amalgamation Committee, to 

this convention. We want to know the 
financial standing; we want to know 
what property the Brotherhood Rail¬ 
way Carmen of America has, and I 
presume it wants to know our financial 
condition and what property we have. 
We are here prepared to make these 
sworn statements, and if the Brother¬ 
hood Railway Carmen of America is 
prepared to do the same, we are willing 
to entertain your motion which has 
been before this house at this time, 
but not until we are convinced by a 
sworn statement, before a legal repre¬ 
sentative of the S'cate of New York or 
some other state, of the financial condi¬ 
tion of the Brotherhood Railway Car¬ 
men of America and the property which 
belongs to it in the name of that organ¬ 
ization, can we conscientiously vote on 
the motion before the house. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Brother Dele¬ 
gates to this Convention, will you grant 
the Cbair about two minutes to offer a 
voluntary suggestion? (Cries of 
“Yes.”) It is clearly evident that the 
conditions precedent to amalgamation 
have not been discussed as yet in this 
convention. There are important ques¬ 
tions that the Chair understands the 
International Association of Car Work¬ 
ers wants to bring to the attention of 
these delegates before they will agree 
to amalgamation. Now if you adopt 
the motion that has been offered, you 
preclude the possibility of discussing 
any of these questions prior to this 
amalgamation, and as a result you del¬ 
egates of the International Association 
of Car Workers will go away from this 
convention aggrieved at the fact that 
they had not an opportunity to lay 
before you the claims of the American 
Federation of Labor. Are you willing 
to meet them to discuss these issues 
with them and see if you cannot agree 
and make an offer and come to some 
compromise? Then a motion to amal¬ 
gamate will be in order and receive and 
will receive the hearty support of every 
delegate. I do not believe that you can 
amalgamate by forcing this motion 
through at this time. I have no au¬ 
thority to rule it out of order. The 
question is on the amendment. 

BRO. WEEKS (No. 6) : Mr. Chair¬ 
man, could we not effect an amalgama¬ 
tion and the questions that would arise 
with reference to the American Feder¬ 
ation of Labor could be discussed at 
length, pro and con, after the amalga¬ 
mation had taken place, and a majority 
vote would decide all those things. I 
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see no necessity for entering into any 
lengthy discussion on the merits or de¬ 
merits of these questions, as they can 
he threshed out afterwards and a satis¬ 
factory settlement arrived at. And, 
further, I would like to remark, I 
haven’t heard anything from any of our 
Grand Lodge ollicers, and 1 haven’t 
had a great deal of experience in mat¬ 
ters of finance, but I would like to ask 
a question. Our organization has a con¬ 
vention fund. That convention fund—- 
the delegates will have to be paid, and 
then a statement made up afterwards, 
after this convention is over. I cannot 
see how it is possible for our Grand 
Lodge officers to present any financial 
statement of the condition of the order 
until such time as our delegates 
have all been paid and the accounts in 
connection with our expenses here have 
all been settled up. I may be in error, 
but that is how the situation appeals 
to me. Therefore I would call for the 
previous question, ancl after we have ef¬ 
fected amalgamation, all these oth¬ 
er questions, with reference to the 
American Federation of Labor, and so- 
and-so, and the financial statement, 
could be amicably adjusted. I do not 
see why they could not. Wle are all 
brothers. We could meet on a common 
ground and meet and adjust all these 
differences, and the property of the 
lodges could be amalgamated and the 
exact worth and value of it determined 
and placed in the hands of the Grand 
Executive Board and the officers of the 
two organizations. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Do I understand 
the Brother to call for the previous 
question on the amandment? 

BRO. WIEEKS: Certainly. 
BRO. HANNAH (No. 58): I second 

it. 
THE CHAIRMAN: Shall the previ¬ 

ous question now be put? So many as 
are in favor signify it by saying aye; 
opposed, no. The ayes appear to have 
it. The ayes have it and it is so or¬ 
dered. 

A DELEGATE: Mr. Chairman,- 
(Calls for a rising vote and roll-call.) 
THE CHAIRMAN: Brothers, you 

asked me to preside over you, under 
Cushing’s Manual of Parliamentary Law 
and I refer you to Section No. 69, and 
if the Chair is wrong he is willing to 
correct his decision; but it says that 
when a motion to put the previous ques¬ 
tion is made it must be put instanter 
and no debate, and the Chair lias car¬ 
ried out the will of this convention 

when it put the question, and I want to 
say to you I regret tha,t debate has 
been cut off and I consider it unfair. 
The question is now on the amendment. 
So many as are in favor of adopting the 
amendment, to the effect- 

BRO. RICHARDSON: I rise to a 
point of order. I wish to state I have 
made a protest here with regard to the 
financial statement of the Brotherhood 
Railway Carmen of America. I can 
conscientiously state that it is unfair 
to ask our delegates to vote on this 
question at this time, and I for one will 
not use my influence to have them vote 
one way or the other. They may vote 
as they please; vote or not vote. 

THE CHAIRMAN: The question is 
on the amendment that the amalgama¬ 
ted association shall be known as the 
Brotherhood Railway Carmen of Amer¬ 
ica. The question is now with you. Sc 
many as are in favor of the motion 
will signify it by saying aye: opposed, 
no. The ayes appear to have it. 

(Cries of “Oh, no,” “Roll-call.”) 
THE CHAIRMAN: Roll-call is called 

for. The Secretary will proceed. 
BRO. RICHARDSON: I would like 

to ask the officers of the Brotherhood of 
Railway Carmen of America if they are 
here prepared to swear to a financial 
condition of their organization, together 
with a statement of the property which 
belongs to the Brotherhood Railway 
Carmen of America? 

THE CHAIRMAN: Bro. Ronemus? 
G. C. C. RONEMUS: I would an¬ 

swer, Mr. Chairman, that the Brother¬ 
hood Railway Carmen of America’s offi¬ 
cer is prepared to swear that every 
item reported on the records of the 
Grand Lodge, which is here for the in¬ 
spection of anyone, will be sworn to 
at any time. (Applause.) 

BRO. RICHARDSON: I ask, Mr. 
Chairman, that a sworn statement of 
the two Grand Secretary-Treasurers, or 
by their executive board or board of 
trustees, together with the property of 
the Grand Lodge, be made here this aft¬ 
ernoon—the property of their respective 
organizations—an itemized statement. 

THE CHAIRMAN: I would like to 
ask the Grand Officers of the B’rother- 
liood Railway Carmen of America if 
they are prepared to answer that ques¬ 
tion for the information of the dele¬ 
gates ? 

G. C. C. RONEMUS: What is the 
question ? 

THE CHAIRMAN: State the ques¬ 
tion again. 
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BRO. RICHARDSON: That the 
Grand Secretary-Treasurers of each or¬ 
ganization, or tiie members of their ex¬ 
ecutive board, bring in here this after¬ 
noon a sworn statement of the financial 
condition of their respective organiza¬ 
tions, together with an itemized state¬ 
ment of the property of their respect¬ 
ive organizations. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Has such a sworn 
statement been made out, Bro. Rone- 
nius ? 

G. C. C. RON EMU S: It has not yet 
been demanded, Mr. Chairman. The re¬ 
port of the Committee on Amalgamation 
provides that the statement shall be 
sworn to if demanded or requested. 
Such a statement has never been re¬ 
quested up to this time. We had hoped 
that the question would not arise only 
for the purpose of facilitating the busi¬ 
ness of this convention, not because the 
Brotherhood Railway Carmen of Amer¬ 
ica cannot stand up to the record that 
she has written in books here presented 
to-dav and can be sworn to as soon as 

t/ 

a notary public or any other officer of 
proper jurisdiction can be found. 

BRO'. RICHARDSON: I do not ob¬ 
ject to, nor have I any criticism with 
regard to the financial condition of the 
Brotherhood Railway Carmen of Amer¬ 
ica, but'you have - amalgamated before 
this sworn statement has been present¬ 
ed, and the organizations must have 
their respective financial statements be¬ 
fore amalgamation shall or can take 
place. That is the point I raise. 

THE CHAIRMAN: I know, Dele¬ 
gates, that this is out of order, but the 
Chair does not want to adopt any gag 
rule, and he is prepared to hear Bro. 
Bartholomew now. 

BRO. BARTHOLOMEW: Bro. Rich¬ 
ardson says that this statement must 
be presented. Now any and all of you 
who have read the recommendations of 
this committee will find that the word 
“must” is not at that particular place. 
It says that .a sworn statement shall 
be presented whenever it is demanded 
and it has not been demanded up to 
this time. So I think the Brother’s 
point is not well taken and we should 
go ahead with what is before the house. 

BRO. RICHARDSON: Didn’t I ask 
for that statement before the motion 
to amalgamate was put? 

(Cries of “No, no.”) 
THE CHAIRMAN: Hold on, Broth¬ 

ers. The Chair has a stenographic re¬ 
port here, and if there is any controver¬ 
sy he will answer it from that report. 

BRO1. CONROY: Mr. Chairman, why 
can’t we get down to business here and 
be a little reasonable amongst each oth¬ 
er? Why can’t we get our committees 
together, let them get to working, de 
cide on some plan of action, or some 
plan whereby we can amalgamate agree¬ 
ably and bring it before the convention 
here, as we do in every regular conven¬ 
tion. I think that the better plan 
would be for each organization to ap¬ 
point its committees* let them go into 
session and decide amongst themselves 
what would be the better plan, and re¬ 
fer it to this convention for sanction 
or adoption, and I think that we could 
get along faster and come to an under¬ 
standing; but the way we are going 
now I am afraid we won’t come togeth¬ 
er if we are here a thousand years. 

A DELEGATE: Mr. Chairman,- 
THE CHAIRMAN: Let the Chair 

make a statement first. I hope the 
stenographer will note it. I do not want 
to appear before this country in the 
light of a chairman who has allowed 
a debate to continue after a motion for 
the previous question has been put and 
carried, and if there is any objection to 
hearing the brothers, the Chair will have 
to put the question on the amendment, 
without further debate. Are there any 
objections to hearing- 

(Cries of “No, no.”) 
BRO. GALLAGHER (No. 184) : Mr. 

Chairman, the whole transaction now 
puts me in mind of a story I heard yes¬ 
terday in a saloon. A man came in to 
the proprietor and he says, “Jerry, will 
you come to me christenin’ ?” “Going 
to have a christenin’? Why,” says he, 
“I didn’t know you was married.” “I 
ain’t,” he says, “but I’m going to get 
married in a few minutes.” “Well,” 
says the proprietor, “wait till you get 
married and the child is born before 
you invite me to a christening.” “Well,” 
lie says, “I thought I would have your 
name in.” Now a man gets up and 
makes a motion for us to get married, 
and another fellow makes an amend¬ 
ment to name the child before it is 
born. (laughter.) I want to tell you 
I have come here, and you all know the 
fight that I had to put up to be seated, 
and all that, but I am here on the 
square, and after a hard fight, to amal¬ 
gamate here, to see that the two bodies 
that have been quarreling shall be wed¬ 
ded, but if you are going to force this, 
it is not a marriage, but an outrage and 
a case of seduction. Now wait until we 
get married. Don’t force upon the other 
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party this crime; hold that party and 
force a name upon a child that has not 
been born, when we haven’t had the re¬ 
lationship that should come from this 
bond of industrial wedlock. The great 
trouble with the working people is the 
unfairness with which you receive one 
another. Instead of being class con¬ 
scious and united, why, we divide upon 
little things like a name. We forget 
our historical mission on this earth as 
workers, and here we battle and line 
up, honest men, fair-minded men, in the 
heat of battle. When they go out and 
realize what they have done they are 
ashamed of themselves. They are hon¬ 
est men, good men, who will vote to 
muzle and hold us down while the crime 
of seduction and outrage is being com¬ 
mitted. Now think of what you are do¬ 
ing. Don’t force or attempt to put a 
name on this child to be born of this 
wedlock. Wait until the marriage, wait 
until we are united. And I think it 
would be a wise policy if you would 
appoint a committee of seven fair-mind¬ 
ed men and let them bring forth a name 
and then we will have a christening, 
and let us agree that the child is born 
of love and that the weaker party was 
not held down and seduced. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Now, Brothers, 
the question is on the amendment that 
the amalgamated association shall be 
known as the Brotherhood Railway 
Carmen of America. So many as are 
in favor of adopting the amendment 
will signify it by saying aye; opposed, 
no. The noes appear to have it. The 
noes have it and it is so ordered. 

2)RO. LACHAPELLE: Mr. Chair¬ 
man, I call for a roll-call. 

(Cries of “No, no.”) 
BRO. MAX STEINBACH: Mr. Chair¬ 

man,— 
THE CHAIRMAN: Brother Dele¬ 

gates, I decided that the amendment 
was lost. The Brother calls for the roll. 
The Secretary will proceed. 

(Cries of “No, no.”) 

BRO. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chair¬ 
man, it is now about 4 or 5 minutes to 
12. The convention is about to ad¬ 
journ— 

THE CHAIRMAN: B'ro. Richardson, 
you will agree with me that we cannot 
adjourn the convention in the face of a 
roll-call. Now, these proceedings are 
going out to the world and the car 
workers of this country are going to 
judge my chairmanship by the way I 
conduct it. We are here under Cush¬ 

ing’s Manual, and whenever I depart 
from it I want this convention to call 
me to order. The roll-call is in order. 

M. H. DICKINSON (No. 48) : I rise 
to a point of information, Mr. Chair¬ 
man. I would request you to state to 
the delegates here, or have it stated, 
what is the law governing this conven¬ 
tion, or have the Secretary read it to 
us, for the purpose of knowing whether 
we are proceeding according to the laws 
laid down and accepted by this conven¬ 
tion. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Now, Brother, to 
expedite matters, it says we shall be 
governed by Cushing’s Manual. 

BRO. DICKINSON: But the form of 
business. 

THE CHAIRMAN: (Reads Rules and 
Regulations. See page 8.) .A motion 
and an amendment have been made. 
This convention has voted on it. 

The Chair has declared the amend¬ 
ment lost. The brother insists upon the 
call of the roll, and the Chair can en¬ 
tertain no debate while this roll-call is 
in progress. 

BRO. GALLAGHER: Mr. Chairman, 
a point of information. Is it not cus¬ 
tomary, when a man calls for a roll-call 
and there is great opposition to that 
roll-call, is it not put to a vote, and if 
the majority are in favor of a roll-call, 
then there is a roll-call; but if the ma¬ 
jority are opposed to the roll-call, then 
there is not a roll-call ? 

THE CHAIRMAN: My Brothers, 
there is nothing in parliamentary pro¬ 
cedure that gives the Chairman that 
right, because I have already decided 
the motion lost, and the Brother ob¬ 
jects. Proceed with the roll-call. If 
you were going to abide by my decision 
then there would have been no need of 
a roll-call. This is not my fault. It is 
the fault of the delegates of this con¬ 
vention, and if they want to do it, I 
am willing to do it. 

(Cries of “Withdraw the roll-call.”) 

(Many delegates asked to be recog¬ 
nized.) 

BRO. DICKINSON (325): I would 
request the Brother who made that mo¬ 
tion to withdraw his motion. 

BRO. LA CHAPPELL (325) : Mr. 
Chairman, is this a begging proposition 
in this convention, or has a delegate in 
this convention a right to rise in oppo¬ 
sition to a vote and demand a roll-call 
if he sees fit? 
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THE CHAIRMAN: You have that 
right, Brother. 

BRO. LACHAPELLE: Hoes he have 
to be begged of by every brother in 
this convention to withdraw liis pro¬ 
test? I demand a roll-call. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Then the roll- 
call will proceed without further delay. 
Now, Brothers, the question is on the 
amendment. If you vote yes, then the 
original motion will be amended to 
make the amalgamated association the 
Brotherhood Railway Carmen of Amer¬ 
ica. If you vote no, then you will sim¬ 
ply kill the name. The original motion 
is not affected by your vote now. Amal¬ 
gamation is not before the body, but 
the name Brotherhood Railway Carmen 
of America is before the body. You 
understand it? “Yes” amends the mo¬ 
tion. “No” leaves the motion without 
amendment. 

Now, Brothers, the Grand Chief Car¬ 
man has requested the Chair for the 
granting of a special privilege. I rec¬ 
ommend that it be granted. Is there 
any objection? 

(Cries of “No.”) 
G. C. C. RONEMUS: Bro. Chairman 

and Brothers, for the good of all con¬ 
cerned and for the harmony of the fut¬ 
ure and in the name of humanity, and 
while I love the name of the Brother¬ 
hood Railway Carmen of America per¬ 
haps better than any man living, I re¬ 
spectfully plead with my Brother to 
withdraw his request for this roll-call. 
(Applause.) 

BRO. LACHAPELLE: Mr. Chair¬ 
man, Fellow Delegates and Brother Offi¬ 
cers of the Brotherhood Railway Car¬ 
men and International Association of 
Car Workers: It gives me somewhat 
pain to be brought before you in the 
position I aril in at the present ime. 
After having made the ‘ motion that 1 
made, I feel that it is my duty to stand 
by it, but on the request of our Grand 
Chief Carman, whom I know to have the 
good and welfare of our organization at 
heart, as well as the good and welfare 
of all the members of our craft, wheth¬ 
er in our organization or out of it, I 
submit to his request and withdraw my 
motion. (Applause.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: The question is 
now on the original motion, that this 
convention do now amalgamate. 

BRO. DICKINSON (325): Is a mo¬ 
tion for adjournment in order? 

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. 
BRO. DICKINSON: Then I move we 

adjourn. 

BRO. ROGERS (or ROBERTS, No. 
117) : I second the motion. 

Carried. 

RECESS UNTIL 2 O’CLOCK. 

AFTER RECESS: 

THE CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen of the 
Convention, you will come to order. The 
first order of business is the roll-call. 
Just a minute, Brothers. We will hear 
from Bro. Ronemus a minute. 

G. C. C, RONEMUS: Not to take 
up any time of the convention but, Mr. 
Chairman and Brothers, on behalf of 
those appreciating the services of the 
chairman of this convention, I take 
pleasure in presenting him a bou¬ 
quet that has been handed to me, 
which I was asked to present to him. 
(Hands bouquet to Chairman Stanglen 
—applause.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Bro. Delegates, 
words fail me at this time to express 
my full appreciation of this kindly 
thought on your part, and if I could 
only leave this joint convention with a 
consciousness that in your hearts you 
still retain the kindly feeling that you 
have displayed toward me in this token 
of your esteem, I would feel that my 
labors have not been in vain and per¬ 
haps some day I may present a bou¬ 
quet in the name of the Brotherhood 
Railway Carmen, to some successor in 
the future of our organization. (Ap¬ 
plause.) 

The secretary will please call the roll 
of delegates. 

(The secretary then called the roll.) 
THE CHAIRMAN: Roll call having 

been completed, the first order of busi¬ 
ness before the convention is the mo¬ 
tion that still remains undecided, that 
we proceed to the adoption of the amal¬ 
gamation of the two organizations. 
Are you ready for the question on the 
adoption of the motion ? 

BRO. JOHN (No. 210) : I move that 
the motion be laid on the table for the 
present 

BRO. DICKINSON (No. 48): I sec¬ 
ond the motion. 

Carried. 
BRO. J. W. CAMPBELL (No. 326): 1 

move you, Mr. Chairman, that a com¬ 
mittee of seven, to be composed of 
three members of the Brotherhood 
Railway Carmen, three members of the 
International Association of Car Work¬ 
ers and the Chairman of this conven¬ 
tion be appointed to construct and for¬ 
mulate a set of questions that shall be 
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discussed and decided before the motion 
for amalgamation shall be put. 

BRO. SKELTON (No. 13) : I second 
that motion. 

Carried. 

BRO. CAMPBELL: I move that this 
convention take a recess for 15 min¬ 
utes, no delegate to leave the hall ex¬ 
cept subject to the call of the chairman 
of this convention. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Just let the 
Chair appoint the committee first and 
then I will entertain the motion. Will 
Bro. Ronemus please name three con¬ 
ferees on this committee? 

G. C. C, RONEMUS: I will name 
Bro. Miller (No. 16), Bro. Garrott (No, 
39), and Bro. Young (No. 74). 

THE CHAIRMAN: Will Bro. Rich¬ 
ardson, of the International Associa¬ 
tion of Car Workers, do the same? 

BRO. RICHARDSON: Bro. Conroy 
(No. 2), Bro. Conroy says he is an ex¬ 
ecutive officer. Are any of your ap¬ 
pointees executive officers, Bro. Rone¬ 
mus ? 

G. C. C. RONEMUS: No. 
THE CHAIRMAN: I do not know 

any restriction that has been placed 
upon this convention in that respect, 
but as the delegates alone have author¬ 
ity to pass upon the question, I would 
suggest that other delegates be named. 
(Applause.) 

BRO. RICHARDSON: I will appoint 
Bro. Dunn (No. 107), Bro. Haberrichter 
(No. 50), and Bro. Miller (No. 46). 

THE CHAIRMAN: And, with your 
consent, the Chair will appoint himself. 
Now, Bro. Campbell ? 

BRO1. CAMPBELL: Mr. Chairman, I 
will ask your pardon for interrupting 
you before you gave the Grand Chief 
Carman the privilege of appointing the 
committee. I now make my motion 
that this convention take a recess for 
the space of 15 minutes, to give this 
committee an opportunity to act, no 
delegate to leave the hall. 

BRO. LONG CAR (No. 18): I second 
the motion. 

(The Chairman stated the question.) 
BRO. TRACY: I do not see any 

sense in having a recess for 15 minutes, 
Mr. Chairman. The delegates in this 
convention right now, if they get 15 
minutes, will get out of here and won’t 
get back in an hour. 

THE CHAIRMAN: This motion says 
they cannot leave the hall and I am 
going to instruct the guards not to let 
them. 

BRO. TRACY: Then what is the 

sense of the recess? Fifteen minutes is 
not time enough for that committee to 
act. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Then the Chair 
won’t come back in 15 minutes. 
(Laughter and applause.) 

The motion for a recess was carried, 
whereupon, at 2:35 o’clock, the con¬ 
vention took a recess for 15 minutes. 

At 3:20 o’clock the convention was 
called to order. 

G. C‘. C. RONEMUS: As Chairman of 
your committee appointed to formulate 
such questions as shall be discussed and 
decided before the motion for amalga¬ 
mation shall be put, we respectfully 
submit the following questions and rec¬ 
ommend that they be considered in the 
order in which they appear: 

No. 1. That the convention decide 
the question of affiliation with the 
American Federation of Labor. 

No. 2. That the convention decide 
the advisability of admitting the negro 
to membership. 

No. 3. That each organization sub¬ 
mit a sworn financial statement of the 
conditions, as provided by Art. 3 of the 
plan of amalgamation. 

(Signed by the Committee.) 
THE CHAIRMAN: What is the will 

of the convention on the report of the 
committee ? 

BRO. WALLACE (No. 71): I move 
the report of the committee be received. 

BRO. SKELTON (No. 13) : I second 
it. 

Carried. 
THE CHAIRMAN: Now, Brother 

Delegates, the recommendation of the 
committee, first, is “that the convention 
decide the question of affiliation with 
the American Federation of Labor.” 

BRO. HANNAH (No. 58): I move 
that the Brotherhood Railway Carmen 
do not affiliate with the American Fed¬ 
eration of Labor. 

Brother No. 63 and others seconded 
the motion. 

BRO1. DENIUS: I suggest an amend¬ 
ment to the motion, that the amalga¬ 
mated body shall not affiliate with the 
American Federation of Labor. 

BRO1. WALLACE: Does the original 
mover accept the amendment? 

BRO. HANNAH: Yes. 
BRO. WALLACE: So do I. 
THE CHAIRMAN: If there are no 

objections, the motion before the house 
is that the amalgamated body do not 
affiliate with the American Federation 
of Labor. Are you ready for the ques¬ 
tion ? 
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BRO. OSBORN (No. 50) : Brother 
Chairman, 1 do not intend to say but a 
very few words, and that is this: that 
the condition in which we exist and the 
plant in which I work, it would be al¬ 
most impossible for us to accomplish 
anything without affiliation with the 
American Federation of Labor, from 
the fact that there are nine different 
organizations working in that plant and 
all of those organizations are affiliated 
with the American Federation of Labor. 
Consequently the first thing they would 
say to us when we return home would 
be: “You are a dual organization and 
we will have nothing to do with you.” 
I have heard the cry all over our city 
of Chicago, where I live, time and again, 
“We will have nothing to do with your 
organization because it is a dual organ¬ 
ization. W|e will lend you no moral aid, 
no assistance or anything of that kind.” 
Brothers, I thank you. 

BRO. JOHN P. WALLACE (No. 71): 
Mr. Chairman and Brethren, as we stand 
as a body of carmen, railroad men, con- 
sider one thing. Remember that we 
have agreements with the different sys¬ 
tems, which agreements are at stake, rep¬ 
resenting thousands of dollars, and if 
we give way and admit that we are 
members of the American Federation of 
Labor those agreements would not be 
countenanced. Therefore, if you are a 
railroad man it is impossible for you to 
do it. Then weigh, take into considera¬ 
tion what money has been expended by 
this order to maintain or receive those 
contracts, and some today pending that 
we will never get if we affiliate with 
the American Federation of Labor. So 
that is the reason. Wje are willing to 
give, we are willing to divide with you 
anything, but the affiliation with the 
American Federation of Labor would be 
a thing of impossibility. We might as 
well end our negotiations right here to¬ 
day and save us the expense, for we will 
never, and the vote can be taken, affil¬ 
iate with that body, nor can be. 

(Cries of “Here, here.”) 
BRO. GALLAGHER (No. 184) : Mr. 

Chairman and Brothers, I am going to 
state both sides, why we should, and at 
the same time I am going to tell my 
reasons-why I am opposed or have been 
sore against the American Federation of 
Labor. Now, mark you, I am going to 
be fair, and I may not be popular by 
being fair and honest in what I have 
got to say, but I tell you that it is my 
honest conviction. Now I don’t know 
whether to talk against or to talk for, 

but I will tell you just how the condi¬ 
tions are in our shop. In our shop there 
are about 1,300 men employed. There 
are 13 or 14 different crafts. I am a 
machinist and I ought to belong, I sup¬ 
pose, to the Machinists Union. I did 
belong for many years but I joined the 
Car Workers because I believe in the 
industrial form of organization, and the 
American Federation of Labor is op¬ 
posed to the industrial form of organ¬ 
ization, and believes in trade economy. 
(Applause.) Now, brothers, this is the 
situation: There are painters; the 
painters in our shop belong to the In¬ 
ternational Association of Car Work¬ 
ers; there are other painters that be¬ 
long to the Brotherhood of Decorators, 
another dual body that is affiliated with 
the American Federation of Labor. Now 
if a painter comes to work in our shop 
and joins the Brotherhood, or this or¬ 
ganization that is not affiliated, it is 
pretty hard to get them to join the 
Union because when they get out of 
the shop it is mighty hard for them to 
get a job, and as most all of our paint¬ 
ers, the great majority of them, are 
house painters', and they have previously 
belonged to the Brotherhood of Painters 
and Decorators, they came into the In¬ 
ternational Association of Car Workers 
because they are working there. It is 
true likewise of the machinists, and I 
want all machinists to get into this or¬ 
ganization, and there we have got 
plumbers, there we have got pipers and 
gasfitters, there we have got mill men, 
we have got upholsterers, we have got 
tinsmiths, we have got craftsmen of all 
kinds that work upon building a house, 
and before coming into this they be¬ 
longed to the trades unions that affil¬ 
iated with the American Federation of 
Labor, but they have come into our or¬ 
ganization and if they get fired tomor¬ 
row they must go out to get a job, and 
if they haven’t a union card—well, now 
you know just what they are up against. 
That is the situation in a nutshell. 
Now I want you to consider this care¬ 
fully and well. I do not know how the 
conditions are in your part of the coun¬ 
try, but I know how they are in our 
section, and I am out to organize the 
shop from stem to stern, and it is be¬ 
cause of that fact, working there, that 
I dropped the Machinists Union and 
came into this organization. Now that 
is our situation. On the other hand, 
what has the American Federation of 
Labor done for us? What are the ties 
that hold us together? You have to get 
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a magnifying glass to see the bond that 
holds one union and another. (Ap¬ 
plause.) When the boilermakers went 
out on strike, affiliated with the Ameri¬ 
can Federation of Labor, the machinists 
kept on working, and there you are. 
They vote them moral support and a 
ten-dollar bill. Now that is true. I 
know that at the head of the American 
Federation of Labor there are a lot of 
grafters. (Applause.) I know that I 
may be making myself unpopular for 
stating an honest truth that cannot be 
contradicted. It is true and I will defy 
contradiction. Now that is the situa¬ 
tion, on one hand. I do not like the 
American Federation of Labor executive 
board, for I consider Sam Gompers a 
monstrosity and an old strike-breaker. 
(Applause.) And I consider that he 
never came on the field where there was 
a great strike except to attend a fu¬ 
neral. (Laughter.) Now this is the sit¬ 
uation on the one hand, and on the other 
you are up against this, how are we 
going to get these men to come into our 
organization when they are, as a rule, 
take it out through here, carpenters, 
house carpenters and house painters and 
pipers from various shops, and all that, 
who come into railroad shops for less 
money, and all that, because it is a 
steadier job but are not dead sure of the 
job, and that is a hard thing to come up 
against. They say, “Well, here, if we 
go out of here and are not affiliated 
with the American Federation of La¬ 
bor and we haven’t a card, you know 
what we are up against.” I will admit 
I know; I will admit that it is a pecu¬ 
liar situation, and I will admit that un¬ 
fortunately the working class are actu¬ 
ally in economic bondage. And pretty 
near controlled by the czar of the in- 
dustrial world, Sam Gompers. (Ap¬ 
plause.) 

BRO. CRUMLEY (No. 268): Mr. 
Chairman and Brothers, I never have 
before asked recognition at the hands of 
this convention for any purpose, and I 
did not intend when I came here to un¬ 
dertake to make a show of myself at 
all as an orator, but I have one thing 
in view, and when we lose sight of this 
one particular point we have lost sight 
of the supreme and important point for 
our gathering. Wte are here, gentle¬ 
men, as representatives of thousands of 
men that are working all over the differ¬ 
ent parts of the United States for the 
dollars that are paying our expenses in 
this convention, to do business as their 
representatives. Every minute that we 

forfeit to nonsensical talk and disas¬ 
trous arguments for or against any of 
the questions that have been raised or 
may be raised in this convention, are 
minutes that are spent derogatory to 
the best interests of those people, and 
it is a forfeiture of our right to ever 
represent them again in any body in 
this world. I strictly declare today you 
all as a man who claims to be a man 
of honor and a man who desires to the 
best of his ability to represent his con¬ 
stituents, and they intended he should, 
that every dollar that we put out here 
for no better purpose than this is equal 
to a dollar that is stolen and no ac¬ 
count given for it. Now I beg of you 
all, in the name of humanity, in the 
name of the men whom we represent, 
who have sent us here to represent 
them, that this squandering of money 
for nonsensical purposes in the way of 
argument on questions that have never 
been settled nor never can be settled, by 
all the arguments that we or a thou¬ 
sand other people may produce, may be 
quashed right in the bud. Let us never 
be guilty of allowing ourselves to at¬ 
tempt to settle things that have been 
before the public and before this con¬ 
vention, the members of it, for the last 
two or three or five years without set¬ 
tlement, to come up now for final set¬ 
tlement. It never can be done, by all 
the arguments that we can produce. It 
is all nonsense; it is all waste of time. 
In the final analysis of this question it 
resolves itself into a question of major¬ 
ity. That is what settles this, and 
nothing else. 

MR. STUCKEY (No. 37): I rise to 
a point of order that the Brother is not 
speaking on the question that is before 
us now. 

THE CHAIRMAN: I was just listen¬ 
ing to the Brother. I do not think he 
has transgressed far enough from the 
question yet to be called to order. I 
hold that he is in order. I am attracted 
to him, Brother; he is getting danger¬ 
ously near the line. The question is on 
the adoption or the rejection of the mo¬ 
tion which is, not to affiliate with the 
American Federation of Labor. 

BRO. CRUMLEY: These questions, 
Brothers, the two questions that are 
now involved- 

THE CHAIRMAN: Only one of them, 
Brother. 

BRO. CRUMLEY: The one question 
-—excuse me- 

THE CHAIRMAN: That is all we 
can discuss. 
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BRO. CRUMLEY: The question of 
affiliation with the American Federation 
of Labor, as I understand, according to 
the Brother’s remarks, is the one be¬ 
fore us, and it is1 brought before us for 
discussion, and I claim I have not di¬ 
verged one single iota from that ques¬ 
tion since I got up. That is a prelim¬ 
inary offering to this gathering. As to 
what I may say hereafter I devote what 
I have already said. I claim this, as I 
said before: that the discussion of this 
question for ten thousand years, by all 
of us, will never settle it. It never has 
settled it. It is time wasted. And now 
my speech is going to be very much 
shorter, I think, than what you all an¬ 
ticipated. I am going to end it with a 
motion, and I want every man in this 
hall to honestly vote on that motion, 
if it is put, and I want you to remem¬ 
ber what I have spoken to you before, 
that you are here spending the money 
of our brothers that are working at 
home for money to support us in this 
thing, and vote honestly and truly, con¬ 
sidering the purposes for which you 
were sent. I now make a motion, Mr. 
Chairman, that that question be put to 
this house without any further argu¬ 
ment. 

(Cries of “No,” “No.”) 
THE CHAIRMAN: The motion is 

not in order. 1 know what you are 
getting at, Brother, but I am not going 
to help you out to establish a gag rule. 

BRO’. KELLEY (No. 236) : Mr. Chair¬ 
man, I have a proposition to make, that 
every brother who speaks get on the 
platform, and that the time be limited 
to five minutes. 
BRO.-(No. 185) : I second 

the motion. 
THE CHAIRMAN: It has been reg¬ 

ularly moved and seconded that the de¬ 
bate on this question be limited to five 
minutes. Are you ready for the ques¬ 
tion ? 

BRO. RICHARDSON: Now I am go¬ 
ing to say a few words on the question 
which you are going to limit debate. I 
will not perhaps occupy over five min¬ 
utes, but I want to warn every delegate 
who is in this hall that it is the most 
important question which you will have 
to decide. You have come here to amal¬ 
gamate, every one of you. I believe 
every man in this hall wants amalga¬ 
mation. I believe every man of the 
Brotherhood Railway Carmen of Amer¬ 
ica, the International Association of Car 
Workers—yes, the Brotherhood of Car 
Inspectors—wants amalgamation. That 

cannot be denied. Now then, how are 
we going to bring that mutual amalga¬ 
mation around ? I cannot turn over one 
lodge of the International Association of 
Car Workers to this amalgamated body 
except a desire to go over themselves. 
I would not compel one delegate here, 
whether he represents the P. R. C. or 
th Irish-American Cake Wlalkers, as 
Bra. Denny 1ms called us, whether or 
not be is going to amalgamate, whether 
or not he will vote in favor of or against 
the American Federation of Labor- 

THE CHAIRMAN: Pardon me, just 
a moment, Bro. Richardson. I would 
like to speak to the mover of this last 
motion a minute, Bro. Kelley, I think 
it was. You will pardon me. 

BRO. RICHARDSON: That is all 
right, Mr. Chairman. 

(The Chairman then conferred with 
Bro. Kelley.) 

BRO. RICHARDSON: Now, Mr. 
Chairman, as I stated before, this is the 
most important question. I want to 
hear what every man in this hall has 
to say as to why we should not affiliate 
with the American Federation of Labor. 
I want to hear every man express his 
opinion as to why we should amalgamate 
with the American Federation of Labor. 
If it is a good thing, you men want it, 
you need it, you need all the support 
that you possibly can get. We need all 
the support that we. possibly can get. 
Now then, I ask you not to shut off de¬ 
bate, not to limit a man’s expression of 
opinion on this question, because, as I 
stated before, you all want to express 
your views, you want to hear why we 
should affiliate. I want to hear why we 
should not affiliate, and I am sure that 
when the discussion shall be ended we 
will all be more enlightened as to 
whether or not affiliation with the 
American Federation of Labor is a good 
thing for the amalgamated order. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Bro. Delegates, 
the mover and seconder of the motion to 
limit debate have agreed to withdraw it 
and if there is no objection we will 
grant the permission to withdraw the 
motion and continue discussion ,on the 
original question. No objection, the mo¬ 
tion is withdrawn. Now the question 
is, that the amalgamated association do 
not affiliate with the American Federa¬ 
tion of l abor. 

BRO. HOEFNER (No. 123): Well, 
brethren, I want to say a few words in 
regard to this affiliation with the Amer¬ 
ican Federation of Labor. In the mean¬ 
time I will state a few facts. Perhaps 

25 



there are some of the organizers of the 
International Association of Car Work¬ 
ers here who organized lodges on the 
Northwestern Road, and at the same 
time there are organizers here in this 
lodge of the Brotherhood Railway Car¬ 
men who organize lodges on the North¬ 
western Road. If I misstate anything 
I wish to be corrected. The Interna¬ 
tional Association of Car Wbrkers or¬ 
ganized lodges on the Northwestern 
Road. After they had a few organized, 
I don’t know how many, one, for in¬ 
stance, I know for certain; that was at 
Ashland, Wis. The boys, they were get¬ 
ting pretty low wages then in the north, 
and they approached the officials of the 
International Car Workers to have their 
conditions bettered. The committee was 
appointed. They went to> Mr. Schrier 
in Chicago, the superintendent of motive 
power, to make agreement to establish 
a schedule of wages. What did Mr. 
Schrier say? “Who are you?” “Repre¬ 
sentatives of the International Car 
Workers, affiliated with the American 
Federation of Labor.” “Won’t have any¬ 
thing to do with you,” he says. “Won’t 
listen to you,” that was liis answer. 
That answers for the American Federa¬ 
tion of Labor. Am I correct or not—if 
there is any organizer of the Interna¬ 
tional Car Workers present? In the 
meantime here existed a Brotherhood 
lodge up in Ashland, that had dropped 
back a little; there were only a few of 
us that stuck to the Brotherhood; I was 
one of them; we thought we would pull 
out anyway all right. After a while 
they commenced flocking in our way 
again and then a committee went to 
Mr. Schrier from the Railway Carmen—■ 

THE CHAIRMAN: Excuse me, Broth¬ 
er. I don’t just catch the drift. The 
question is on the adoption of this mo¬ 
tion, should we alliliate with the Amer¬ 
ican Federation of Labor. 

MR. HOEFNER: Yes. 
THE CHAIRMAN: Now we want to 

keep ourselves strictly to that question. 
There are 400 delegates here and maybe 
evervone of them wants to talk. 

MR. HOEFNER: Yes, I am referring 
to the Federation of Labor. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Now let us get 
right down to it. 

BRO. HOEFNER: Because, I say, Mr. 
Schrier asked the question who they 
were, and just as soon as they told him 
they belonged to the Federation of La¬ 
bor, that they were affiliated, he said he 
didn’t want anythin" to do with them. 

v O 

THE CHAIRMAN: That is all right. 
You are in order. 

BRO. HOEFNER: The next thing is 
the Brotherhood Railway Carmen. They 
sent a delegation to Mr. Schrier and he 
asked them, “Gentlemen, who are you?” 
“We are representatives of the Railway 
Carmen of America,” He asked them, 
“Are you affiliated with the American 
Federation of Labor?” “No,” they said. 
“Well, gentlemen, I can treat with you,” 
he says, “we will see what we can do.” 
(Applause.) That is my point. Is that 
not so,—if there are any organizers here 
who were present when that agreement 
was made? So, therefore, I think every 
railroad company, just as soon as we 
affiliate with the Federation of Labor, 
we will have to fight them, and hard, 
and they will fight us; no doubt they 
will crush us. That was my point I 
wanted to get out. So, therefore, I 
won’t have anything else to say. I 
have just stated my point which I 
wanted to state. 

BRO'. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman 
and Delegates, Thomas I. Kidd, Fifth 
Vice-President of the American Federa¬ 
tion of Labor, is in the hall and I am 
certain he will be glad to address the 
convention and answer any and all ques¬ 
tions pertaining to the American Feder¬ 
ation of Labor. I am sure you will all 
be glad to hear him. He is a man of 
national reputation in the labor move¬ 
ment. And I move you, Mr. Chairman, 
with the consent of the delegates, that 
the courtesies of this convention be 
granted to him, giving him the privilege 
of the floor. 

BRO. STEINBACH (No. 72) : I sec¬ 
ond the motion. 

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been 
moved by Bro. Richardson and seconded 
by Bro. Steinbach that the courtesies of 
this convention be granted to Thomas I. 
Kidd, Fifth Vice-President of the Amer¬ 
ican Federation of Labor. 

BRO1. ADAMES: Do I understand the 
Grand Lodge officers have a vote? 1 
notice Grand President Richardson made 
this motion, Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. I appreci¬ 
ate that, too. Bro. Richardson, are you 
a delegate to this convention ? 

BRO. EATON (of St. Louis) : Mr. 
Chairman, to settle that dispute, I will 
renew Bro. Richardson’s motion and ask 
that Bro. Kidd be extended the courte¬ 
sies of the floor. 

(Seconded in several places.) 
THE CHAIRMAN: It has been 

moved and seconled- 



BRO. LACHABELLE: I should like 
to ask a question as to how many mo¬ 
tions, under a parliamentary rule of or¬ 
der, you can entertain at one time? 

THE CHAIRMAN: I will state, for 
the benefit of the B'rother, that there 
are motions of a particular character 
that, with the unanimous consent of the 
convention, can be entertained by the 
Chair, such as the reception of visitors, 
the closing of a window, or the getting 
out of a hall through a side door in case 
of fire. (Laughter.) If this convention 
does not want to hear Mr. Kidd, I don’t 
care—it doesn’t “kid” me worth a cent. 
So many as are in favor thereof will 
signify it by saying aye; opposed, noe. 

(Lost.) 
THE CHAIRMAN: . The noes appear 

to have it. The noes have it and it is 
so ordered. 

BRO. EATON: I wish to state this, 
Mr. Chairman, that I am not here to 
fight the troubles of the American Fed¬ 
eration of Labor. I am here as a mem¬ 
ber of the International Association of 
Clar Workers. Now you people know 
as well as I do that the International 
Association of Car Workers is affiliated 
with the American Federation of La¬ 
bor. You know that we have sacrificed 
everything to come to this convention 
to amalgamate. You people know that. 
If you don’t know it, you ought to. 
Your Journal should have instructed you 
so. And you know that we had no busi¬ 
ness in Buffalo except to amalgamate. 
That is all we came here for. Now we 
have conceded everything to you possi¬ 
ble and you now come here and make 
a motion actually asking us to leave our 
mother. The American Federation of 
Labor is our mother. The American 
Federation of Labor has done every¬ 
thing for us. We would not have been 
in existence today had not the Ameri¬ 
can Federation of Labor stood up for us. 
And I want to state to the Brother here 
who was talking about his schedules, 
that we get just as good schedules as 
you have, and in some instances better. 

A DELEGATE: I rise to a point of 
order. I would like to hear the points 
that the I. A. C. W. have conceded, the 
points he is speaking of. I want to 
know what he has conceded or what 
they have conceded. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Out of order, 
both of you. The question before the 
house is the question whether or not 
we will affiliate with the American Fed¬ 
eration of Labor. 

BRO. EATON: I wish to say this, 

that 1 propose to sit here and listen to 
everything that everybody in this con¬ 
vention has to say, without raising 
points on them. I am the poorest hand 
in the world to raise points on anybody 
when he is making a talk. If a man 
wants to take up my time, let him say 
so and I will give way for him. But, 
as I said before, the International As-, 
sociation of Car Workers are affiliated 
with the American Federation of Labor. 
They created our existence, they have 
kept us in existence, and I want to say 
that what little money we have put in 
there we have received back five-hundred 
fold, both in membership and influence. 
We have as good agreements today with 
the roads that we organized on as you 
have, and there has not been a general 
manager who has refused to see us be 
cause we belonged to the A. F. of L. 
I want to say this, that any general 
manager who will refuse to receive a 
delegation and then receive something 
else that he thinks is not a union, then 
I doubt what kind of people he has on 
that road, because a lot of men banded 
together, whether they are affiliated 
with the American Federation of Labor 
or not, in a bona fide union, when they 
come there the general manager knows 
they come there for better conditions, 
shorter hours and better wages, and he 
knows they are banded together for that, 
not for his benefit. He knows that as 
well as anybody else knows it, and what 
is the use of our talking about what he 
wouldn’t lecognize one because they be¬ 
longed to the Federation and recognized 
the other because they did not? Well, 
that is hog-wash. It .is all nonsense. A 
man knows union men when he sees 
them, regardless of where they belong, 
and it is useless to talk that way. As 
far as the Federation is concerned, we 
are affiliated with it and we come here 
and you ask us the first thing to give 
up our name, next thing you ask us to 
give up our affiliation with the Ameri¬ 
can Federation of Labor, next thing to 
give up part of our membership, and 
what else? W|e have come here under 
heavy expense. We have come here to¬ 
day ready to affiliate with everything, 
all of our debts paid, money in our 
treasury, ready to turn over the books, 
everything, sworn statements, to you 
people, and are ready to amalgamate, 
and you simply ask us to come over to 
your body, boots and breeches and be 
absorbed, and do not offer anything in 
return. That is what you are doing, you 
people are doing it, and I want to tell 
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you that the rank and file back of us 
will not stand for it. Now I may be a 
delegate here and do what 1 please, 
which I expect to do, but I want to tell 
you the people that are down in the 
ditches won’t do it. We are working for 
those people. W je are not here working 
for our personal benefit or anything of 
that kind. We are working for the boys 
that are behind us and you people are 
working in the interest not only of the 
Brotherhood, but for the men that are 
unorganized, and 1 want to tell you to¬ 
day you have got ten times as many 
unorganized car workers and car men 
as you have organized. We have at 
least two hundred thousand that are eli¬ 
gible to membership, in the United 
States and Canada, in our organizations, 
and you haven’t got here eighteen thou¬ 
sand today. Now what do you think 
of them? and then come here and dis¬ 
pute over something that you actually 
don’t know whether is a benefit to you 
or not, refuse to listen to a man that 
could enlighten you as to the benefits of 
that organization, and still say that “we 
have offered you everything.” Now, 
what have you offered us ? I leave it to 
the delegates of the International Asso¬ 
ciation of Car Workers if there has been 
anything offered us. We have come 
here and expect that you people will 
concede something to us. Nothing has 
been done. Now I want to tell you 
that there is sometimes such a thing 
as pushing somebody to the extremes 
of their patience, and you do not want 
to do anything of that kind. Now we 
are affiliated; we have got a charter 
form the American Federation of Labor. 
That charter shuts out every other or¬ 
ganization of carmen or car workers 
from the American Federation of Labor, 
and if there is one local that wants to 
hold that charter there is no power on 
earth that can keep them from it, and 
you have still got a dual organization, 
just the same as you have got to-day. 
Now what are you going to do about 
it? If you people had affiliated at the 
Cincinnati Convention there never 
would have been any I. A. C. W.; we 
all know that; and if you do not affil¬ 
iate here to-day you will have a dual 
organization just the same, because 
those people will hold their charters, 
and you cannot keep them out of it. 
Bro. Richardson has told you he cannot 
force them in; Bro. Richardson can’t 
deliver it. There are two lodges in 
Rochester to-day. If you do not affil¬ 
iate with the American Federation of 

Labor they are still going to hold their 
charters. Are you going to say that be¬ 
cause on some road some manager says 
he won’t treat with the American Fed¬ 
eration of Labor, are you going to dis¬ 
turb the entire structure ? Are you go¬ 
ing to defeat the purposes we are here 
for, to get better conditions for all our 
people, and keep us still down in the 
ditches, down to the lowest paid men 
on the railroad, that they will raise the 
other men and take it off our wages to 
give them? You know that is the con¬ 
dition everywhere where they are dis¬ 
organized, and if you stand in they way 
and say we will not unite—why, the 
very purpose we came here for to-day 
is affiliation. Bro. Stanglen is here for 
that purpose, you are here for that pur¬ 
pose; it is for getting together, and if 
the getting together of a few men in 
the car department is a good thing, why 
on earth isn’t it a good thing for get¬ 
ting together every working class of 
people in this country to-day in one 
body, working under the system of the 
United States of America, working 
each for all and all for one. That is 
the way we want to work and it has 
been working. Every organization affil¬ 
iated with the American Federation of 
Labor has received one hundred per cent 
for every dollar they have paid in. 
There is no kick coming on that. We 
are not looking for personalities. I 
don’t give a continental if Sam Gom- 
pers is a rogue or something else. He 
don’t represent the American Federa¬ 
tion of Labor; I don’t represent the 
I. A. C. W. It is the rank and file, it 
is the men at home, the men working, 
the men who have furnished the money 
to send you here, it is that man we 
are to look at, it is his family we are 
to look at, not anybody else, not any 
general officer, and why don’t you get 
together? Why don’t you affiliate with 
something that will help you? That is 
what we have been doing. 

BRO. SCHEID (No. 175): I want 
to tell you in our city we work in har¬ 
mony with the American Federation of 
Labor. We are not affiliated, but we 
work in harmony with them. We have 
got nothing against them, they have 
got nothing against us. But I have 
been instructed by our lodge to vote 
against the affiliation, and you can vote 
a thousand times and I will vote that 
way, against the affiliation with the 
American Federation of Labor. We 
want to stay a pure, independent rail¬ 
way organization. (Applause.) If we 
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can affiliate with the Brotherhood of 
Engineers, Firemen, Conductors, Brake- 
men, for God’s sake let us do it, but we 
want no outsider to interfere with a 
railroad organization. (Applause.) I 
am for independence and I will vote 
every time, and there is no use of wast¬ 
ing time on it. They will never affil¬ 
iate. W|hat is the use of spending this 
time? You can vote a thousand times, 
and ycm will never win it. 

(Cries of “Question.”) 
G. C. C. RONEMUS': Bro. Chairman, 

B'ro. Delegates: I believe I have been 
known as one that has been instrumen¬ 
tal in bringing about the formation of 
the International Association of Car 
Workers, as has been stated by the 
Second Vice President of that organi¬ 
zation here to-day. While he did not 
make that statement, he says that be¬ 
cause we did not affiliate with the 
American Federation at former con¬ 
ventions. I have had the finger of scorn 
pointed at me on the platform with 
these words, “There sits the man that 
prevented the affiliation with the Amer¬ 
ican Federation of Labor of the Car 
Workers of America,” and there never 
was a prouder moment in my life than 
when I was accused of that. (Ap¬ 
plause.) That does not tell why we 
should or why we should not. It is not 
because I was opposed to the affiliation 
of labor, but because Providence has 
decreed that a nation of people founded 
upon principles of justice that are as 
high as the stars, as far above the 
American Federation of Labor as the 
stars above the earth, has decreed that 
men are free and independent. (Ap¬ 
plause.) I might say something, as 
was said here by a brother of the 
Northwestern, about recognition be¬ 
cause we are not affiliated with the 
American Federation of Labor. I have 
letters, both in my pocket and this 
bundle (indicating) from railway offi¬ 
cials, assuring us that in all instances 
that they have dealt with the Broth* 
erhood Railway Carmen of America 
they have appreciated the efforts of the 
men, that conditions have been im¬ 
proved, that better conditions prevail, 
that the employer is benefited,,and that 
the Brotherhood Railway Carmen of 
America, as an organization, compares 
more than favorably with other labor 
organizations, and that they are proud 
to deal with us. But that is not the 
only reason. One brother states that the 
only reason he can see for affiliation 
with the American Federation of Labor 

is that the men who are not members 
of the Carpenters’ and Joiners’ Union, 
and have not the card of that organiza¬ 
tion when they go out of the carshop 
to go and scab on somebody else, they 
cannot get a card and they cannot get 
a job because they are not members of 
the Carpenters’ and Joiners’ Union, or 
something to that effect; those were 
not the words he used. But I say the 
carmens’ organization should be an or¬ 
ganization of carmen, by carmen and 
for carmen. (Applause.) We are not 
building houses. We have been recog¬ 
nized by high authorities as men pos¬ 
sessed of a skill that need not in¬ 
terfere with the occupation of building 
houses on the streets of the cities or 
out in the country, but to work in the 
carshops and on the repair tracks and 
in the railway service, rendering the 
best service of which we are capable, 
and benefiting the employer by raising 
the standard of employes of the craft, 
and it is for high principles. The Sec¬ 
ond Vice-President says that the Amer¬ 
ican Federation of Labor is what has 
kept the International Association 
alive; had it not been for the American 
Federation of Labor they Avould not 
have been in existence; they could not 
have done anything. Then if we form 
an organization and do not affiliate 
with the American Federation of Labor, 
and as we have already been opposed 
by the American Federation of Labor, 
as here admitted, and with all that op¬ 
position have marcred onward and up¬ 
ward until we have the recogni¬ 
tion of the intelligent railroad of- 

c“ 

ficials of this country, all over 
the country, we might say, where 
we have been organized, will they 
start up another organization Avhen we 
refuse to affiliate? Is the material of 
which the American Federation of Labor 
is composed such as strives only to tear 
down organizations of workingmen, as 
they have tried to tear down the Broth¬ 
erhood Railway Carmen of America? 
If it is, if that is the mission of the 
American Federation of Labor, in the 
name of God why do you want anything 
to do Avith such an association or such 
an organization? (Applause.) 

I Avould like to talk all day on this 
question Avere it not for spending this 
time and money that has been referred 
to; I Avould ha\Te been proud to have had 
the Fifth Vice-President or any other 
President—I have tried to meet the 
President of the American Federation 
of Labor and discuss these issues, but 
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he would not meet me. (Applause.) 
I went in person to Richmond, Va., on 
the 20th of May, 1903, I believe it was 
—I may misquote the date—and was 
infromed that President Gompers would 
be there to meet with the State Federa¬ 
tion of Labor, and I went from Kansas 
City to Richmond, Va., purposely to lay 
this matter before him, and I carried 
with me papers and letters with his 
signatures to them, that I have now in 
my possession here and can produce 
them if necessary—it would only be a 
waste of time—but when I arrived 
there Mr. Gompers had also been noti¬ 
fied that the Grand Chief Carman of 
the Brotherhood Railway Carmen of 
America would be there at that con¬ 
vention (or the Grand Secretary-Treas¬ 
urer, as I was at that time), and they 
had threatened to tak'e away the char¬ 
ters of the State Federation of Labor, 
or something to that effect, if they al¬ 
lowed a delegate from the Brotherhood 
Railway Carmen to be seated in that 
councii of men, but that council of men 
decided that the representatives from 
the Brotherhood Railway Carmen of 
America, in that state assembled, Avere 
the best material in the State, and the 
convention decided that they must be 
seated or they would surrender the 
charter of the State to the American 
Federation of Labor, and a telegram 
came from Mr. Gompers regretting that 
he was unable to appear at that time 
to take part in the controversy, and 
when the vote was taken seating the 
representatives of the Brotherhood Rail¬ 
way Carmen of America (of which 
there were more in that convention hall 
than from any other one trade in the 
State), they telegraphed the word to 
Mr. Gompers and asked what action to 
take, expecting he must say, .which he 
must have said had he stood upon the 
principles of his organization, after hav¬ 
ing issued certain edicts—it required 
twenty-eight days for him to answer 
that telegram, and in the meantime the 
Federation of Labor of the State of Vir¬ 
ginia was not in session. The delegates 
from the B. R. C. of A. were solicited, 
the central bodies, to .come to them. 
And such work as this I Could talk on 
at length. I do not want to take up 
the time of this convention any further, 
but I want to refer to one other thing. 
I spoke of the mission of the American 
Federation of Labor tearing down other 
organizations of labor as they have at¬ 
tempted to tear down the B’. R. C. of 
A., and the stronger was the opposition 

of the American Federation of Labor, 
through the instrumentality of an or¬ 
ganization to which it has issued a 
charter, the stronger grew the Broth¬ 
erhood Railway Carmen of America. 
Is not every carman proud of the name 
of the Brotherhood Railway Carmen 
of America? (Applause and cries of 
“Yes.”) The mission of the American 
Federation of Labor, I say, is to tear 
down. But they say there is another 
side, and then we must be politic; it is 
policy to affiliate with the American 
Federation of Labor because they will 
instruct their organizers to use their 
influence to get men in the car depart¬ 
ment or other men—machii^isits and 
boiler-washers and cinder-pit shovelers, 
regardless of occupation, just so that 
they can get them into a car-workers’ 
organization, they will advise them to 
join that organization. . And again I 
say we have men who are not organizers 
for the American Federation of Labor 
that are more competent to organize 
lodges of the car workers’ organization, 
I will not say Brotherhood Railway 
Carmen now, but I think after this 
question is settled I will continue to 
call it the Brotherhood Railway Car¬ 
men of America. (Applause.) 

They say it is policy because we will 
have the influence of those organizers. 
I tell you brothers, candidly, I speak 
from the depths of my heart. I am 
honest. Some of you men believe it, 
some of you do not believe it. I am 
honest, I speak from the bottom of my 
heart—there is a more powerful influ- 
enec than that of all the organizers of 
the American Federation of Labor. 
There is the Power that sits on nature's 
throne to enforce the demands of jus¬ 
tice and the rights of man and men 
that are honest, that are intelli¬ 
gent, that combine together for hon¬ 
orable purposes, and we can go 
before the world, as we have, as the 
Brotherhood Railway Carmen, gone 
before railroad officials, and after teach¬ 
ing principles that are dear to the 
hearts of a nation of people, of men 
that have made it possible that this 
land should be the land of the free and 
the home of the brave, can recognize 
as a higher, nobler plan than to secure 
the co-operation of men whose motives 
are selfish, and only that of getting an 
increase in membership. No influence 
like that a noble organization, as this 
organization must be if it continues 
to prosper, wants. (Applause.) 

BRO. LEWIS (National Organizer) : 



There is one question I would like to 
ask the President of the International 
Association of Car Workers, as I am 
not posted on that, and that is, will 
Mr. Gompers issue a charter discriminat¬ 
ing against the nigger? 

BRO. DUNN: I rise to a point of 
order, Mr. Chairman. There is no such 
word as “nigger.” (Laughter.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: There is a word 
of “nigger,” and it means somebody 
that is lazy. (More laughter.) 

BRO. LEWIS: Well, I will ask the 
question this way: Will he issue a 
charter that will discriminate against 
the colored man ? 

A DELEGATE: I rise to a point of 
order, Mr. Chairman. I insist on the 
question before the house. The ques¬ 
tion before the house now is, will Ave 
affiliate with the American Federation 
of Labor? He is asking a question 
about something that does not interest 
us at present. 

THE CHAIRMAN: I am not a mind 
reader, Brother. I do not knoAV his ob¬ 
ject. All of you delegates are going a 
long way around the bush to get at 
this question. 

BRO. RICHARDSON: I will answer 
this question to the best of my ability. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, Brother 
Richardson ? 

BRO. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman, 
in my opinion President Gompers or 
Secretary Morrison will not issue a 
charter discriminating against creed, 
color or religion, but the application for 
a charter will then be referred to the 
Executive Council of the American Fed¬ 
eration of Labor, and they will decide 
that question AAdiether or not they will 
issue the charter. 

BRO. GALLAGHER: I rise for a 
question of information, Mr. Chairman. 
The constitution of the International 
Association of Machinists, that is affil¬ 
iated with the American Federation of 
Labor, says “any Avliite machinest.” 
Now, any white machinist is eligible to 
join the order, if he has AATorked a given 
number of years, and then states the 
different machines he must operate. I 
simply state that it starts Avith “any 
white machinist.” 

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes. For the 
information of the delegates you can 
leave the word “white” in your consti¬ 
tution and get a charter. The Chair 
will state that for your information. 

BRO. LEWIS: Well, Mr. Chairman, 
the point I Avant to get at is this: If 
that be the case, we are fooling aAvay 

time here, spending time for nothing. 
Every man in this house might talk 
affiliation, but if he couldn’t affiliate 
without being associated Avith the boar- 
heads, I never would. (Applause.) 

BRO. CAMPBELL (No. 326): Mr. 
Chairman, this discussion appears to 
me to be considerably out of place, both 
on the part of the International Associ¬ 
ation of Car Workers and on the Broth¬ 
erhood of Railway Carmen. A delegate 
sitting over here stated that they Avere 
affiliated with the American Federation 
of Labor, and Grand Chief Ronemus 
states that the majority of the State 
Federation in the Virginia conA^ention 
two years ago Avere members of the 
American Federation of Labor. In the 
name of God, what is this discussion? 
It appears to me that that is a question 
that could be very easily set aside, and 
if any local lodge of the Brotherhood 
Railway Carmen or the International 
Brotherhood of Railway Carmen, or any 
other name that AA7e may care to sub¬ 
mit, Avish to affiliate Avith the American 
Federation of Labor, it is that local 
lodge’s business, and not this national 
organization. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Bro. Richardson 
will close the debate. 

BRO. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman, I 
do not desire to take up a great deal of 
the time of the delegates in speaking on 
what I have already said Avas a very im¬ 
portant question at this time. I have 
heard the first speaker who was recog¬ 
nized by. the Chair express himself as to 
the reason why he AATas opposed to this 
amalgamated organization becoming 
affiliated with the American Federation 
of Labor. He told you it \ATas because 
the international representatives on the 
NortliAvestern Avere refused a hearing 
by Mr. Schrier because they Avere affil¬ 
iated Avith the American Federation of 
Labor, and that the representatives of 
the Brotherhood Railway Carmen of 
America Avere recognized and Avere given 
a hearing because they AATere not affiliated 
with the American Federation of Labor, 
and he has failed to ansAver the ques¬ 
tion AAdiy Mr. Schrier refused to recog¬ 
nize the International Association of 
Car Workers, other than to say that 
they Avere affiliated Avith the American 
Federation. I have not heard him give 
any other reasons. Why, my friends, 
are the railroad officials opposed to the 
American Federation of Labor? It is 
because of its strength, it is because of 
its power, it is because of its moral and 
financial support which they have re- 
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ceived in the past and will receive in 
the future from organizations affiliated 
directly with the American Federation 
of Labor. W|e also hear about the con¬ 
tracts which the representatives of the 
Brotherhood have with railroads. Does 
the American Federation of Labor de¬ 
stroy these contracts, does it ask you 
to break them, does it ask you to go 
out on a sympathetic strike ? I say, 
no sir. I say that you, Grand Chief 
Carman, cannot take any man out on 
strike unless he wants to go. And I 
say also that the American Federation 
of Labor grants a limited autonomy to 
every trade affiliated therewith. I can¬ 
not, my friends, speak this afternoon 
on this question as I would like to. 
Contracts are made with the machin¬ 
ists, contracts are made with the boiler¬ 
makers, contracts are made with the 
blacksmiths, and all of those trades are 
affiliated with the American Federation 
of Labor. They have undoubtedly con¬ 
tracts on the same railroads that you 
have. They were not refused a hearing 
because they were affiliated with the 
9merican Federation of Labor. If they 
were they would not and could not have 
obtained a contract. It has been stated, 
my friends, about the many different 
crafts in our organization; it has been 
stated about the moral support we 
would get from the American Federa¬ 
tion of Labor, but there is no man in 
this hall who can estimate the benefits 
which are derived from affiliation with 
the American Federation of Labor. 
There is no institution in the world 
that has done as much to alleviate the 
workingmen, to bring the children out 
of the factories and put them into the 
schools and educate them to become 
good citizens, as the American Federa¬ 
tion of Labor, headed by the grandest 
union man that the American contin¬ 
ent has ever produced. Samuel Gompers, 
(Limited aplause from one side of the 
house.) It might not suit some men 
to say so. I believe that you men are 
honest. I am willing to give you the 
right to your opinion. I Avill ask that 
much consideration from you. I trust 
I will get it. What has all this cost 
the organizations that are affiliated 
with the American Federation of 
Labor? Cost one-lialf cent per mem¬ 
ber per month; ten members cost 
5 cents a month, one hundred members 
cost 50 cents. What is done with this 
money? Where does it go to? It puts 
salaried men on the road to help organ¬ 
ize the unorganized. It has done it in 

all trades, in all crafts, it is doing it 
to-day, it will continue to do it, I hope, 
for years to come. It, on the other 
hand, my friends; has got a body of 
men who are aiding and defending the 
labor movement before the Citizens’ 
League, before all other antagonistic 
bodies, and it is uplifting the standard 
and the reputation of the trade union 
movement of the country. Is that 
money badly spent? Is it misappropri¬ 
ation ? Is it in the hands of a “graf¬ 
ter,” or some such name as a friend of 
mine stated a few moments ago ? It 
is not, my friends. It is devoted to 
good purposes. I believe it is. I believe 
the men who are at the head, who are 
on the Executive Council of the Ameri¬ 
can Federation of Labor are just as 
honest men as those who are officers 
of either the International Association 
of Car Workers or the Brotherhood 
Railway Carmen of America. I have 
no reason to believe otherwise. I do 
not believe that you believe otherwise. 
It has also been stated here, and when 
it was stated it was highly applauded, 
that we want affiliation with the engi¬ 
neers, firemen, trainmen and conduc¬ 
tors. (Cries of “That’s right,” “That’s 
what we want.”) We do want it. I 
would be glad to see it. I would be 
glad to have each lodge affiliate or 
form an alliance with the machin¬ 
ists, the boilermakers and black¬ 
smiths and all other trades on the rail¬ 
road. Have they made any proposition 
towards you that would lead you to 
believe that they were willing to do 
it? (Cries of “Yes,” “you bet,” “hun¬ 
dreds of them,” “lots of them.”) like 
to see that proposition? I would 
like to know the terms on which they 
offer it to you, I have seen some in 
the past; I hope to see better ones in 
the future. They do not affiliate with 
themselves, and it is on record that the 
conductor or trainman or whatever the 
case may be works with the other men 
when they are on strike, his associates, 
either conductors, firemen' or engineers. 
Same way with the telegraphers and all 
other organizations. Now then I say 
that affiliation with the American Fed¬ 
eration of Labor is good. I say affilia¬ 
tion with perhaps the other organiza¬ 
tions on the railroad, on equal terms 
or on fair terms, might be better, but 
we cannot at the present time get affil¬ 
iation with the railroad organizations, 
and I say to you my friends, with all 
the sincerity of my heart, when we 
can’t get that let us at least take affil- 



iation with the American Federation of 
Labor. (Applausee.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Now, Brothers, 
the question is about to be put. I 
want you to bear with the Chair. I 
want to try and avoid the long and 
tedious roll-call vote and save this con¬ 
vention just $300, what it costs for the 
time taken in a roll-call vote. Every 
man, every delegate in this convention 
that is in favor of the motion not to 
affiliate with the American Federation 
of Labor will please rise. Every dele¬ 
gate opposed to the motion will please 
rise. (The delegates voted accordingly.) 
The Chair without question of doubt 
declares the motion adopted. (Ap¬ 
plause.) I thank you, gentlemen. You 
saved us a lot of work. 

The second question recommended by 
your committee is that the convention 
decide the advisability of admitting the 
negro to membership. A motion is in 
order. 

BRO. JOHN W. WALLACE: Mr. 
Chairman,- 

THE CHAIRMAN: One moment, 
Bro. Wallace. I recognized Bro. Den- 
ius. 

BRO. DENIUS: I move, you, Mr. 
Chairman, that the amalgamated bod¬ 
ies admit nobody but whites—barring 
Mexicans and negroes. 

BRO. WALLACE: I thought the 
national officers were not going to have 
a voice, Mr. Chairman? 

THE CHAIRMAN: The Chair is out 
of order. The Brother has the floor. 
You are correct, Bro. Wallace, and the 
Chair has declared himself out of order. 

BRO. WALLACE (No. 71): Well, Mr. 
Chairman, fellow car yorkers: I do 
not say to exclude the negro- 

THE CHAIRMAN: Oh, one minute, 
B’rother. Let’s fliake a motion, to get 
this in order. 

BRO. WALLACE: I make a motion 
that we exclude the negro. 

BRO. E, C. RALPH (No. 57) : I sec¬ 
ond it. 

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been reg¬ 
ularly moved and seconded that the 
amalgamated association exclude the 
colored man from membership. 

BRO. FERGUSON (No. 371): I move 
as an amendment to the motion that 
the negro be admitted. 

THE CHAIRMAN: The amendment 
\ is out of order. 

BRO. MAX STEINBACH: Mr. 
Chairman, am I to understand if this 
motion prevails that the colored man is 

to be denied membership in this amal¬ 
gamated body ? 

THE CHAIRMAN: That is the idea. 
BRO. STEINBACH: Supposing there 

would be, as it is happening to be, that 
a Chinaman was to be an inspector. 
Would he be eligible to membership? 
(Cries of “No.”) Well, then, why not 
make it only men of the white race? 

BRO. SKELTON: Exactly. 
BRO. GALLAGHER: Mr. Chairman, 

and brothers, I want to tell you I have 
no love for the colored man. I wouldn’t 
want to take him into the bosom of my 
family or into my social club. I want 
to tell you right here that this is an 
industrial question and not a social 
question. The negro has either got to 
work, beg or steal. In your preamble, 
which you close with prayer, you pray 
to the Great Almighty. Who is to 
blame for that man’s skin being black? 
Is it himself? Then I say that the mo¬ 
tion should be made and seconded that 
we condemn the work of the Almighty 
for making his skin black. My brothers, 
that is not all. There was a time in the 
history of the development of the work¬ 
ing class in this country, I can tell you, 
when the people of my race, the Irish 
people, when there were signs up in 
every factory throughout New England 
“No Irish need apply.” Why was it? 
Because my people, some two centuries 
ago, were sent into this country in ex¬ 
ile and sold as chaplet slaves, and I can 
name to you the great men of history, 
that have made history in this country, 
that were sold into this country as 
chaplet slaves. But you do not see the 
sign now here “No Irish' need apply.” 
They came here, my brothers, and there 
was great opposition, and then I tell 
you when they refused to be ground 
down they brought over the Hungarians 
and then the Irish said “No Hungarian 
need apply,” and then there were other 
races, and one race after another put up 
in opposition. Why? There was a ma¬ 
terial reason for that. Because every 
race that came over had the tendency to 
cut down the wages and the Irish drove 
the old-time Yankee out of the ditch 
and in time the Italian drove him, and 
one after another they have been driv¬ 
ing each other, they have been bucking 
them right along. Now here we are 
all workers and the capitalists of 
this country know no race, creed 
or color, and one of the great¬ 
est Irish patriots of this country, 
known as John Cummings of New 
York, or some such name, was one of 
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the first men to import Italians and 
take Irishmen’s jobs because they were 
cheaper. So you see the capitalist does 
not care, and the Hebrew will hire men, 
and the Christian will hire the Hebrew, 
providing that he works cheaper. Now, 
out in Chicago at the time of the team¬ 
sters’ strike they imported the black 
man from the South and other places 
to take the strikers’ places; they did, 
and broke the strike. I tell you, whether 
I like it or not, I have got to work side 
by side with the negro. I am told ma¬ 
chinery, etc., that is replacing labor, 
driving us upon the market, destroying 
trades that formerly had high wages, 
and making the struggle for existence 
more intense, is driving you and me 
down into economic slavery, that is 
making some of our conditions much 
worse than was the conditions of the 
chaplet slave during slavery times. Now 
then, we can see the great capitalists of 
this country organizing on the economic 
field. They are organizing. The great 
railroads are forming trusts. All along 
the line they are organizing. They have 
exploited every race of people. Now 
they have taken the bars down to let 
the Chinese come in. I tell you that 
when this influx of Chinese comes in, 
at the next convention it will not be the 
black man but the yellow peril that we 
will be putting up the question about. 
It makes it hard for the negro. It is 
for us, the working people, to organize 
the negro and control him so that he 
will not be used as a weapon to make 
conditions harder by filling our places 
when we go on a strike. Why, you seem 
not to display much intelligence about 
the class struggle, because if you did, 
the idea of barring out the negro—you 
haven’t got to take him into your fam¬ 
ily nor your social club, but I want to 
tell you you have got them on your 
railroads, as brakemen and in other po¬ 
sitions. I tell you the working people 
found that out in Chicago and at the 
time of the miners’ strike and others, 
when the negro goes in and breaks the 
strike, because he is not organized. Now 
we need to organize them, all races. It 
is an industrial question, and it mat¬ 
ters not what religious creed you pro¬ 
fess nor whether you are an atheist, so 
long as you are a worker and a factor 
in the industrial world. Take that into 
consideration. You can see the way 
that things are developing, that we are 
being ground down and becoming more 
dependent, and I tell you, economically, 
the way things are drifting, that our 

master class, who are going higher and 
higher on the social ladder, look down, 
and the time is coming that the differ- 
eence will be so great that they cannot 
tell whether we are black or white, so 
far beyond us are they floating up with 
their millions of money. Now take that 
into consideration, that it is a class 
struggle. Why, the capitalist class 
never asks a man what is the color of 
his skin if he has got any money to in¬ 
vest in railroad stocks, and in the rail¬ 
roads of this country to-day there is 
lots of colored money and colored men 
part owners of the railroads, and you 
and I are working for the nigger. It is 
true down in Wall Street, they bar no 
colored man; all they look for is if he 
has got the money, and I will tell you 
what it is, they will take his money and 
he becomes your boss by being part 
owner of the railroad. Now then, we 
want to take that into consideration, 
organize him, get him into the unions, 
control him, so that if there is struggle 
we can call him out and control him and 
not let the capitalist control him, to use 
him to keep us down. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Brother Dele¬ 
gates, the Chair knows just how far he 
can go and we have got to a point where 
we have four or five minutes to spare. 
We are waiting for an item of business 
that is not ready yet for your discus¬ 
sion. Therefore, I want to recognize 
next Bro. Denius, and then I will call 
on the other brothers, until the Chair 
has business to occupy the attention of 
this convention. 

BRO. DENIUS: Bro. Chairman and 
Fellow Carmen: I do not think this ques¬ 
tion needs discussion. I do not think 
there is a member in this room that be¬ 
lieves in taking the negro in with him 
on social equality. I believe that God, 
in his infinite mercy, made the negro but 
he never made him to be a car worker. 
I do not believe the time ever will come 
when he should come into a union along 
with car men. I want to tell you, my 
fellow delegates here associated with 
me, that when the time does come that 
we are forced to take the negro into our 
organization, we are bound to give him 
protection. When the negro 'comes from 
the South, after being forced to come 
in, comes up to us and asks for posi¬ 
tions where we have no negroes, we are 
bound, under the obligation that we 
take at the altar to admit that negro 
in our lodge there and secure him em¬ 
ployment. Do we want negroes in the 
North working at car work? We 
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haven’t got them at the present time, 
and I insist, my fellow delegates, in the 
name of God do not force us, when we 
go into an amalgamated body, that we 
must secure him positions in the North, 
when he comes around to us. As I said 
before, I do not think this point needs 
discussion. I want to tell you that I 
am a Northern man; I was raised in the 
North; I was born with an abolition 
father; but when the time comes that 
I must sit down in social equality with 
the negro, I tell you I want to be car¬ 
ried to the nearest insane asylum there 
is to me. I hope, my brother delegates, 
that unanimously you will pass this 
resolution to exclude the negro from 
the amalgamated body. 

BRO. MILLER (No. 16) : Mr. Chair¬ 
man and Co-W|orkers: As union men, 
as an organization of white men, for 
my part I think that it is not a very 
good move for you and me to under¬ 
take to open the doors of our orders to 
the colored race. Very frequently we 
hold some nice sociable gatherings. Do 
we want to bring in a flock of this col¬ 
ored people into our midst then and be 
introducing them to our little daugh¬ 
ters and our children and our wives as 
brothers and sisters? Not me. But I 
want to say one thing, that when you 
come down to the Declaration of Inde¬ 
pendence of this country the negro has 
the same right as you do. He did not 
get it by your nor my vote but he got 
it through the bloodshed of our fore¬ 
fathers in the struggle of freeing them 
from the bondage of the mother, Eng¬ 
land. Now, while the workmen, you and 
I, of this country, have laid down and 
sacrificed our lives and our blood for 
the freedom of this class, to put them 
on the labor market to compete with 
you and me, I want to say that while 
we are organized together to benefit 
ourselves and to benefit society at large, 
that we may be able to march on in the 
upward line of bettering our conditions 
and providing for ourselves, yet we 
must, if the negro must be organized, 
if he is troublesome to the betterment of 
our condition, prepare conditions for 
that man, organize them to themselves, 
give them their right to organization, 
frame their charters and let them asso¬ 
ciate with themselves and in their or¬ 
ganization, but never, never mix them 
up in our local orders with the white 
race. I want to tell the delegation of 
this convention that it is only a short 
time since there was a bill—not a bill 
introduced but instructions given to the 

officials that you and I have elected to 
this government, that the high class of 
negroes, the intelligent negro should be 
permitted to marry your daughter and 
my daughters and extinguish the blood 
of the white race with the negro. What 
kind of a nation are you and I, as men 
that have the controlling vote of a na¬ 
tion drifting into? We have allowed the 
ruling class of this nation to domineer 
over us while we stand in the vast ma¬ 
jority at the ballot box and trample 
upon the blood that has first come upon 
the nation of earth red and produced 
white flesh and flesh of intelligence and 
given us a mind and an intellect that 
was able to discern from cause to effect 
and everything that should be of an in¬ 
tellectual nature, that would have the 
tendency to lift society beyond such de¬ 
graded, low and unbecoming and un¬ 
manly principles as this? Now, men, 
it is almost time that this argument 
should close and let every man be pre¬ 
pared to vote intelligently upon this 
question and conserve your economic 
surroundings, the environment of your 
family circle, which is dear to you, as 
well as mine is to me, and I am satis¬ 
fied that the officers of this lodge, the, 
chairman of this convention and every¬ 
one, the world at large, will be content 
with the decision of this gathering. I 
thank you. (Applause.) 

BRCf VANDERSLICE (297): Mr. 
Chairman, Fellow Delegates: This col¬ 
ored question seems to be a jamboree 
and will take up most of our time, and 
in order to settle it, I think it should 
be settled in a proper way. Of course, 
you find the colored people scattered 
around in different shops throughout the 
South and they are drifting into the 
North. In order to bring about a settle¬ 
ment of this colored question, I think 
this plan would settle it, and settle it 
satisfactorily. As we all concede, the 
colored man must be organized. As you 
find them in the car shops they should 
be organized so we can have a string 
on them. I do not let the Mason and 
Dixon Line part me for the simple rea¬ 
son they must be organized and in order 
to organize them we should make an 
auxiliary order of them, after we bring 
about this amalgamation, and place 
them on the outside. Then we can gov¬ 
ern them and not have them prowling 
on us. 

BRO. JOHN T. WALLACE (No. 71) : 
Mr. Chairman and Brethren: The broth¬ 
er has partly expressed my sentiments. 
Let us compare our organization with 



the Masonic Lodge, with the Odd Fel¬ 
lows, with the Knights of Pythias— 

BRO —-- (No. 2): A 
point of order, Mr. Chairman. We are 
not including fraternal societies here— 

THE CHAIRMAN: Now, Brother * the 
Chair has been very lenient here to¬ 
day and we are just filling up a few 
moments’ time while the financial ac¬ 
counts are sworn to and it is very en¬ 
tertaining to the Chair to hear these 
elaborate addresses. (Laughter.) Pro¬ 
ceed, Brother. 

BRO. WALLACE (Resuming): I want 
to see—-if I can say just a word—the 
negro organized, for when we drive the 
negro or do not protect him by organ¬ 
ization then we are injuring our own 
cause. But we want to be just the 
same as all other societies and recog¬ 
nize him in his right place, in a body 
by himself, laws enacted by himself, and 
governed by himself in a separate and 
distinct union. We do not want to lose 
him, but we will not, as a white race, 
affiliate and associate in the same hall 
with him. If he is not satisfied, let him 
fight his own battle and we will fight 
ours. But, as labor must go shoulder to 
shoulder whether it is white, black, red 
or yellow, it can be accomplished by 
separate organizations. They do not, 
to my personal knowledge, wish to force 
themselves upon you to meet in your 
own organization. They are willing to 
organize in a separate and distinct body. 
I have conversed with some of the ne¬ 
groes on the railroad and they say, 
“Only give us a chance. Have your 
Grand Chief govern the entire body. We 
don’t want to meet with you. We only 
want your protection and we will help 
you.” Then we would be worse than 
they if we would not provide a way 
and provide a means to protect them 
with our organization. That is the only 
method that we can devise to make it 
satisfactory to the whole, to the black 
race as well as the white. They are not 
to blame for being in the organization 
they are now in, because there is an 
open door for them and they have been 
admitted. Now when we amalgamate 
we can open a door for them, by them¬ 
selves, to be governed by themselves and 
have respectable positions, the same as 
the rest of them. They can have their 
Grand Masters and they can have their 
Chief Carmen and all other positions 
that we hold, but separate and distinct, 
governed by a congress of our order. 

BRO. CAMPBELL (326): Mr. Chair¬ 
man and Fellow Delegates: I thought, 

after listening to the remarks made by 
Bro. Gallagher of the International Car 
Workers, that this question would have 
been very readily decided in the minds 
of every one of us. On the one hand the 
discussion is a social question. On- the 
other hand it is an economic one. Those 
two questions cannot come together. I 
want to appeal to the white men car¬ 
rying a burden, but, first, I want to ap¬ 
peal to the Colorado delegates. We say 
we do not want the negro. Neither do 
I. I don’t like the negro anyhow. But 
the condition confronting this country 
at the present time proves to the man 
that can see the end of his nose, that 
the negro is being forced upon us not 
only economically but socially. In Col¬ 
orado the negro children go to school 
with mine and sit side by side. These 
are environments I want to draw to 
your attention for the purpose of il¬ 
lustrating to you that the negro ques¬ 
tion is not a social question and never 
will be a social question, but it is an 
economic one. Do not confound the two 
questions; there is no semblance there. 
The white man from the south will 
never affiliate socially with the negro 
and the white man from the North is 
just as vehement in making that declar¬ 
ation; he never will. But the economic 
condition confronts us, Brother Dele¬ 
gates, and it is absolutely necessary 
that something be done in behalf of the 
negro. I want to tell you, as far as the 
social condition is concerned, what has 
developed in our state, the State of 
Peabody and Gen. Bell. The economic 
condition and the social condition have 
developed so far in our State that the 
negro will come out and tell you he 
wants a separate school now, as he 
knows he could beat the white man if 
he only had a separate school. Bro. 
Denius says—where is he ?—that this 
must be a white man’s organization. 

Bro. McIntosh, Bro. Caspar and Bro. 
Longcar and Casey and any other dele¬ 
gate, we will have to come back in two 
years from to-day and say we don’t 
want a yellow Japs’ organization, be¬ 
cause the Japanese in Colorado and the 
Western States are just as fast driv¬ 
ing the white man out of his occupation 
as the negro is, and when you cannot do 
anything with them they are marching 
Greeks into the people and work them a 
while and then they will import a nest 
of Dagoes to close up the deal. You 
people talk about a white man’s bur¬ 
den, we will have it, not with the negro, 
in a few years In.this country, but with 
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the Jap whom you are now lauding to 
the skies ns the great—I don’t know— 
the liberator of the Orient. Take some 
of the conditions in California to-day, 
and you talk about people who can 
strike and drive the white man out of 
his country, in -certain localities in Cal¬ 
ifornia where a few years ago white 
men were the owners of fruit ranches 
in that country, to-day they are bought, 
boots and breeches as was said here to¬ 
day, all over those valleys and the Ja¬ 
panese are fast crowding the white man 
out of that country. It is not a ques¬ 
tion of sociability. Do not confound 
those two questions together. It is an 
economic question on the one hand and 
a social question on the other. As Bro. 
Gallagher said, the negro has only three 
ways to make a living. That is, to, 
work for it, to beg for it, or to steal 
for it. 

A DELEGATE: They steal for it, 
down South, don’t they? 

BRO. CAMPBELL: No, but a great 
many of our white men o-day stand up 
with a gun and a blue uniform and de¬ 
fend the negro in his rights to work. 

THE CHAIRMAN: I said I was go¬ 
ing to close the debate, but I am go¬ 
ing to let Bro. Richardson entertain us 
for a few minutes longer. (Applause.) 

BRO. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman 
and Fellow Delegates: About all that 
I could say in defense of admitting the 
colored man into separate local lodges 
of this amalgamated order has already 
been said. It is a condition, not a the¬ 
ory, that confronts you to-day; it may 
not confront you here, about this par¬ 
ticular time, but it confronts you in 
some railroad shops where you are em¬ 
ployed in the different parts of the coun¬ 
try. The colored man is getting in 
there, he is gradually getting in there, 
he is supplanting the white man, the 
car workers, and the question which 
confronts you, as has been already 
stated, is an economic question, not a 
social one, and the question that also 
confronts you is, have you more control 
over a man when he is organized than 
when he is not organized ? I believe you 
have more authority and more con¬ 
trol over any man or men when 
they are organized than you have 
when they are not organized, and 
for that reason, as one, I believe that 
you should organize the colored man 
into separate local lodges. (Applause.) 
In our organization to-day we do not 
organize the colored man in with the 
white man. We organize and give him 

a charter in a separate local lodge and 
they transact their own business, sub¬ 
ject to all our laws and rules just the 
same as a lodge composed of white 
men. We have only a few lodges of col¬ 
ored men; It is not in defense of those 
few lodges that I am speaking here to¬ 
day entirely. It is to organize the col¬ 
ored man, to protect ourselves, and not 
to leave him unorganized to be used by 
the railroad companies to fight and de¬ 
feat us. All that this amalgamated 
body will do for the colored man might 
not be a great deal, but if we look back 
over the history of our country, if we 
look back and see the thousands of lives 
that have been sacrificed to liberate him 
from slavery. Look back over that his¬ 
tory, my friends, and I will conclude by 
saying that if the liberation of the col¬ 
ored man from slavery was worth one 
drop of the blood of American citizens 
to liberate them it is well worth all that 
the amalgamated car workers of the 
country can ever do for the colored man. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Now, Brothers, 
the Chair is going to ask you to help 
him again. The question that you are 
going to vote on is that the amalga¬ 
mated association do not take in the 
colored man as a member. All that are 
in favor of the amalgamated associa¬ 
tion being for white men only will sig¬ 
nify it by rising. Opposed. (The dele¬ 
gates voted accordingly.) Have all voted 
who wish ? The Chair declares it clear¬ 
ly evident that the motion has been 
adopted. (Applause.) 

The Chair’s attention has been called 
to the fact that someone rose for the 
purpose of addressing the Chair before 
he decided to vote. Now, Brothers, if 
I have overlooked anyone, or if I do at 
any time while presiding over your 
body, I hope that you will persist until 
you get my attention because I will 
shut no man out from a hearing as long 
as I am in the Chair. (Applause.) 

Now the third recommendation of 
the committee is that both organiza¬ 
tions submit a sworn financial state¬ 
ment of the condition, as provided by 
Article 3 of the Plan of Amalgamation. 

We are now ready to receive that 
sworn statement, if it is the wish of the 
convention. 

BRO. HAMMEL (No. 171) : I move 
we take a vote to receive the sworn 
statement of both orders. 

BRO. BROWN (No. 3): I second the 
motion. 

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been regu¬ 
larly moved and seconded that the con- 
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vention call for the sworn statement 
of both organizations. I wish to state 
that the executive boards of both or¬ 
ganizations went about half-an-hour ago 
to get a notary public and will swear to 
the statements. They have not yet re¬ 
turned. 

(The question was called for.) 
THE CHAIRMAN: That is all right. 

The question has been called for. All 
in favor of receiving the sworn financial 
statements of the orders, as required by 
Article 3, will signify it by saying aye. 

Carried. 
Now, Brothers, we are waiting just a 

few minutes for the officers to return 
who have gone out to swear to the 
statements. 

Brothers, we know it is tiresome to 
sit down in the hall so many hours, and 
the Chair is going to let us have an im¬ 
promptu recess, but no one must leave 
the convention hall. You can walk 
around and talk. 

(After a short intermission, at 5:45 
o’clock the executive committees re¬ 
turned.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:* The delegates 
will please be in order. We are now 
prepared to receive the financial sworn 
statements of the two organizations. I 
call on the Treasurer of the Brother¬ 
hood Railway Carmen of America. 

(Grand Secretary-Treasurer Donald¬ 
son read the statement of the Broth¬ 
erhood Railway Carmen' of America, 
after which Grand Secretary-Treasurer 
rlracy read the financial statement of 
the International Association of Car 
Workers up to and including August 31, 
1905.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Brother Dele¬ 
gates, you have heard the financial 
statement the Brotherhood Railway Car¬ 
men of America and the financial state¬ 
ment of the International Association 
of Car Workers. What is the will of the 
convention ? 

BRO STROHACKER (No. 223): I 
move that the financial statements be 
received. 

BRO. ROBBINS (No. 255) : I second 
the motion. 

Carried. 
BRO. SCHIED (No. 175) : I move we 

adjourn. 
Seconded in various places. 
Lost. 
BRO RICHARDSON: I understand 

that under the rules of the convention 
as adopted this morning we should re¬ 
main in session from 8 to 12 and from 
2 to 5. If the delegates desire to re¬ 

main in session any longer, I am to ask 
that somebody move that the rules be 
suspended and that we continue in busi¬ 
ness. I will state for the benefit of 
the convention that the Committee on 
Rules fixed no limit to the time of this 
session and that we can stay here all 
night if we want to. 

BRO. TRACY: May I ask if the Com¬ 
mittee on Rules have been discharged? 

THE CHAIRMAN: No, sir. 
BRO. TRACY: Then I move you that 

the rules be sent back to that committee 
and they set a time. Mr. Chairman, I 
am not allowed to make the motion. 
I make that as a suggestion. 

BRO. STEINBACH (72): I make 
that motion, Mr. Chairman. 

Seconded and carried. 
BRO. JOHNS (210) : I move we ad¬ 

journ. 
BRO. ELEY: I second the motion. 
Carried. 
Adjourned until Friday morning, Sep¬ 

tember 15th, 1905. 
IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE MO¬ 

TION OF SEPTEMBER 13th, THE 
DELEGATES TO THE SPECIAL CON¬ 
VENTION OF THE INTERNATIONAL 
ASSOCIATION OF CAR WORKERS 
HELD A NIGHT SESSION AT 
HASSE’S HALL, SEPTEMBER 14tli, 
AND THE FOLLOWING ARE THE 
MINUTES OF THAT SESSION: 

Convention called to order at 8:25 p. 
m. Grand President Richardson in the 
chair. Roll Call of Officers. 

Second Vice-President Donoghue, ab¬ 
sent. 

Third Vice-President Page, absent. 
Trustee Bocksberger, absent. 
Trustee Luce, absent. 
Roll Call of Delegates. 
Delegate Gallagher of No. 184, absent. 
Delegate O’Leary of No. 184, absent. 
Minutes of previous session read. It 

was moved by Delegate Cook, of No. 
181, and seconded by Delegate Legg, of 
No. 159, that the minutes of previous 
session be accepted. Carried. 

New Business. 
Grand President Richardson asked 

that every delegate express his opinion 
by remarks upon the matters which 
they were all aware of had transpired 
during the Joint Convention of to-day, 
and sugested that the Secretary call 
the roll of delegates by lodges and that 
when their name was called they stand 
up and speak. This was done and the 7 
delegates answering, their opinions were 
expressed on both sides, but the general 
sentiment was that amalgamation on 
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the basis which it had progressed so far 
was absorption, and not amalgamation, 
and that the International Association 
of Car Workers was not receiving justice 
from the Brotherhood Railway Carmen, 
who by their majority of numbers did 
not desire to make any concessions 
whatsoever. 

During this debate the following dele¬ 
gates expressed a wish to go on record 
as having said the following: 

Delegate Pyne of No. 27, desired to be 
placet! on record as saying: That the 
representative of the American Federa¬ 
tion of Labor, who is in this hall, should 
not be here, as he is not a representa¬ 
tive of the International Association of 
Car Workers. Grand President Rich¬ 
ardson answered Delegate Pyne that 
Bro. Thomas I. Kidd was present at his 
invitation, and that before admitting 
him into the room, he asked the dele¬ 
gates if they had any objections to him 
being present and as no objections were 
raised he was admited. 

Delegate Strain, of No. 32, desired to 
be placed on record as saying: That, 
although he desired amalgamation, he 
wanted it fair, but did not want the In¬ 
ternational Association of Car Workers 
to go down with any dirt upon its name, 
and also that the negro should not be 
eliminated. 

Delegate Dickenson, of No. 48, desired 
to go on record as saying: That the 
representative of the American Federa¬ 
tion of Labor, who is with us tonight, 
has a perfect right to be' here, as being 
affiliated with the American Federation 
of Labor. Nationally, it is- a right 
which we can demand and also that it 
is one of the benefits derived from affili¬ 
ation with the parent body, that of in¬ 
struction and advice from those who are 
better versed and also understand this 
great labor problem and it is to this 
end that this Brother is here tonight. 

It was moved by First Vice-President 
Eaton and seconded by Delegate Doney, 
of No. 59, that we go down to Conven¬ 
tion Hall tomorrow morning and upon 
the Convention being opened, a repre¬ 
sentative of the International Associ¬ 
ation of Car Workers inform the Broth¬ 
erhood Railway Carmen, that if they, 
the Brotherhood Railway Carmen, can¬ 
not recede from the action taken yester¬ 
day, that the delegates of the Interna¬ 
tional Association of Car Workers will be 
compelled to withdraw from the Con¬ 
vention. A roll call vote being taken, 
the motion was carried. 

It was moved by Delegate Strain, of 

No. 32, and seconded by Delegate Rousse, 
of No. 43, that Brother P. F. Richard¬ 
son be made the representative to so 
notify the Brotherhood Railway Car¬ 
men, as stated in the preceding motion. 
Carried. 

It was moved by Delegate Wilson, of 
No. 50, and seconded by Delegate Ulin- 
sla, of No. 1, that we adjourn. Carried. 

11:50 p. m. 
Adjourned until Friday morning, Sep¬ 

tember 15, 1905. 

FRIDAY MORNING’S SESSION—VER¬ 

BATIM REPORT CONTINUED. 

The Secretary called the roll of dele¬ 
gates. 

THE CHAIRMAN: The next order 
of business is the appointment of com¬ 
mittees. Has the convention any com¬ 
mittees that it desires the Chair to ap¬ 
point ? 

BRO. DICKENSON (No. 48): If the 
appointment of committees is in order, 
Mr. Chairman, I would suggest that 
there be a committee appointed for the 
purpose of presenting the name which 
is required for this organization before 
the body. I think it would be a good 
idea to select a committee, let them re¬ 
tire, taking the names suggested by the 
body and select the name that the com¬ 
mittee sees fit to select and present it 
to the house for action. I make a mo¬ 
tion to that effect. 

MR. HOEFNER (No. 123): I second 
that motion. 

THE CHAIRMAN: It has been regu¬ 
larly moved and seconded that a com¬ 
mittee be appointed to suggest a name 
for the amalgamated association. 

BRO. MILLER (16) : Mr. Chairman 
and gentlemen: This same question 
came up the other day in the face 
of the motion to amalgamate. Here 
this morning the same question is 
produced before the motion for 
amalgamation. We are here this 
morning to amalgamate, and as it was 
discussed yesterday or the other day 
under the same circumstances, I say 
that it is a proposition that is unfair, 
it is a proposition not to be considered 
at this meeting in this convention. We 
have spent six or seven thousand dollars 
in discussing this damnable feature in 
this convention, and what are we here 
for? We have passed yesterday after¬ 
noon upon the three questions that were 
to be discussed before amalgamation and 
this morning, in the face of this— 



One moment, THE CHAIRMAN: 
Brother. 

BRO. CRONIN: I rise to a point of 
order. We are under the head of Ap¬ 
pointment of Committees. We are not 
under the head of organization or any 
other— 

THE CHAIRMAN: I think the 
Brother is on the point. 

BRO. MILLER: I think so. Now 
here, in the very approach of this day’s 
session, and we only have one more day 
in this week to finish our business and 
I understand that on Tuesday this hall 
is to be sacrificed to somebody else— 
now, gentlemen, let us do business as 
men this morning. If we are going to 
amalgamate as a body and a unit, as 
a brotherhood, from center to circum¬ 
ference of this American continent, let 
us amalgamate as brothers and join 
hands and belt this nation as a band 
of carworkers such as never has been 
on the soil of the United States before 
by any other order. If we are not, let’s 
dissolve this convention and each one 
go on with his regular program of busi¬ 
ness and stop the curse of expense and 
exploiting the brothers that are home 
from the money that their little ones 
are starving and needing for the neces¬ 
saries of life, especially on the approach 
of the chilly blast of the December 
winds. Now, gentlemen, let’s blot out 
this question of naming the child be¬ 
fore it is born. (Applause.) After the 
amalgamation the committees will come 
together and name this order, and I be¬ 
lieve that every representative of both 
orders, who are men with clear, pure 
and undefiled conscience, of love for 
home, for the order, and for the good 
and welfare of society, will agree with 
me and be satisfied with the decision 
that the committee makes on the name, 
for the order, after its amalgamation. 
I thank you for your attention. (Ap¬ 
plause.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Are you ready 
for thq question? So many as are in 
favor thereof will signify it by saying 
aye; opposed, no. 

Lost. 
THE CHAIRMAN: Are there any fur¬ 
ther committees that this convention de¬ 
sires to appoint? Hearing none, I will 
declare the appointment of committees 
closed. 

The reading of the minutes of the pre¬ 
vious session is now in order. I wish 
to state to the convention that the ab¬ 
stract of the minutes was sent to the 
Hotel G ruener in my name and as I am 

not stopping at that hotel, I did not 
know where the minutes were. Bro. 
Ronemus has left the hall to secure 
tnem, but in my judgment it would be 
a useless delay of time to read them and 
I think a motion to postpone the read¬ 
ing of the records would be in order. 

BRO. WALLACE (71): Mr. Chairman, 
I make a motion that the reading of 
the minutes be postponed. 

BRO. PRITCHETT: I second the mo¬ 
tion. 

Carried. 
THE CHAIRMAN: The next order 

of business is communications. Has the 
Secretary any on the desk ? 

THE SECRETARY: No, Mr. Presi¬ 
dent. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Declared closed. 
THE CHAIRMAN: Reports of offi¬ 

cers and committees. The Report of 
the Committee on Rules is in order. 

BRO. TAYLOR (275) : Mr. Chairman, 
I desire to state that I cannot under¬ 
stand how there could be any committee 
to report to the join convention before 
amalgamation. I therefore, move you 
that amalgamation be the next order of 
business. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Now, Brothers, 
this convention appointed a committee 
on rules yesterday. That committee re¬ 
tired and made a report which this con¬ 
vention accepted unanimously. They re¬ 
turned those rules with instructions to 
fix the time for holding this convention. 
It is in order, and unless that commit¬ 
tee performs its service it is not carry¬ 
ing out the wishes of this convention. 
Where is the Chairman of the Commit¬ 
tee on rules ? 

BRO. DICKINSON (48): Mr. Chair¬ 
man, as chairman of that committee I 
report that I have turned over the rules, 
as instructed to, or fixed them as in¬ 
structed, with the time set. They were 
turned over to the secretary of that 
committee, who was to turn them in. 
Wjhetlier he has done so or not, I do not 
know. 

THE CHAIRMAN: All right. The sec¬ 
retary has the rules. 

BRO. CRONIN: We have returned the 
rules, Mr. Chairman, as requested, add¬ 
ing what we omitted, the time for the 
convening of the convention. The rules 
I think you will find with the order of 
business of this convention. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Very well. The 
Secretary has it and will read the rule 
governing the time of the sessions. 

THE SECRETARY (reading): “This 
convention shall be called to order at 8 
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a. m. and adjourn at 12 m.; be called to 
order at 2 p. m. and adjourn at 6 p. m.” 

THE CHAIRMAN: You have heard 
the amended report of your Committee 
on Rules. What is the will of the con¬ 
vent-ion? 

BRO. BISHOP (36): I move that the 
report be accepted. 

Seconded and carried. 
BRO. J. J. WALSH (No. 149): Mr. 

Chairman, before we dispose of the ques¬ 
tion, I would like to ask: there are some 
delegates here who have their wives and 
families with them. They are not able 
to get in to the table at their breakfast 
and not able to get in to the table to eat 
at dinner time. I would ask you to pre¬ 
sent this question before the convention, 
to see whether these same gentlemen, as 
delegates to this convention, if they lose 
their time and lose their money, by com¬ 
ing here a little late? 

THE CHAIRMAN: This joint conven¬ 
tion will have to decide that question. 
The Chair rules that he has no author¬ 
ity to consider that. This is a joint con¬ 
vention and the International Associ¬ 
ation is not going to pay the expenses 
of the amalgamation. The convention 
you raise is purely one for decision on 
the part of the Brotherhood Railway 
Carmen of America. 

BRO. WALSH: If you will allow me 
the floor for four or five minutes I will 
ask the Brotherhood Railway Carmen 
and also the International Association of 
Car Workers whether we are going to 
contend with a question where a man 
comes in about four minutes late because 
he has his wife and children here, has 
to bring them with him, why is it that 
you, as Chairman, will shut us out of a 
vote in this convention ? 

THE CHAIRMAN: Why, I haven’t 
shut you out, Brother. 

BRO. WALSH: I understand that you 
have, Mr. Chairman. I have seen you 
do it, at least yesterday morning. You 
told the brother that he was reported 
absent, he was absent and he had to be 
absent. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Only on the roll- 
call, my good Brother, but he was called 
on to vote. You are misrepresenting the 
Chair. When we call that roll, there 
are over 400 delegates in this convention 
and on the viva voce response, our Sec¬ 
retary would have to go over that role 
several times if he wanted to amend it, 
every time some delegate came into this 
convention hall afterwards. 

BRO. WALSH: I rise to a point of 
order. I believe that I have a voice in 

this convention, as well as any other 
delegate. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, sir. 
BRO. WALSH: And I believe I should 

be heard. 
THE CHAIRMAN: You should, in the 

proper order of business. I am bring¬ 
ing this up as a question because I have 
heard it talked over, not that I am rep¬ 
resented by my wife or my family. I 
believe that every delegate in this con¬ 
vention should be treated with the best 
courtesy that the convention could af¬ 
ford. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Brother, I certain¬ 
ly would not be guilty of treating you 
with discourtesy. Rather, you, have a 
single right that you possess on the floor 
of this convention. We are working 
under the special head of the report of 
a committee. The Chair has recognized 
you under a special privilege. Y7ou have 
presented your question and the Chair 
has told you frankly that he has no au¬ 
thority to answer it, nor does it come 
in the province of this joint convention 
to do it. 

The next order of business is the com¬ 
pletion of the report of your Committee 
of Seven. (Reads report of committee. 
See page 28.) These three questions 
have been discussed by this convention. 
The question before the house at this 
time is amalgamation. 

BRO. TAYLOR (275): I move, Mr. 
Chairman, that we proceed with the 
amalgamation or the formation of one 
body. 

THE CHAIRMAN: You move then 
that we now do amalgamate? 

BRO. TAYLOR: That is the motion. 
BRO. GOLDSMITH (63): I second it. 
THE CHAIRMAN: It has been regu¬ 

larly moved and seconded that we do 
now amalgamate. 

BRO. STEINBACH (72) : I wish to 
amend that motion, Mr. Chairman, that 
we amalgamate under the name of 
United Carmen of America. 

BRO. MERRILL (284) : I second it. 
(The Chairman stated the amend¬ 

ment.) 
BRO. TAYLOR (275.) Mr. Chairman, 

I do not think the question of a name 
ought to come under any discussion be- 
for the amalgamation. I think every 
delegate in this hall clearly understood 
that it was a case of naming a child be¬ 
fore it was born, and I think every dele¬ 
gate here will agree on the amendment 
being out of place and the original mo¬ 
tion ought to prevail for anything else. 
I vote against the amendment. 



BRO. BISHOP (36): I am like the 
other Brother, Mr. Chairman. I think 
that was thoroughly understood, that it 
was a case of naming the child before it 
was born, and therefore we have nothing 
to do yet with the name. 

BRO. GALLAGHER: I hope, Mr. 
Chairman, we vote down that amend¬ 
ment. We had that fight yesterday and 
I am surprised that the delegate will 
bring out such an amendment as we 
had yesterday. Vote it down. 

BRO. STEINBACH: It is no case of 
naming the child before it is born, Mr. 
Chairman. This is a case of naming a 
child when it is born. We are not nam¬ 
ing the child before we are amalgamated. 
We are naming the child at the same 
time as we amalgamate. 

A DELEGATE: We don’t know wheth¬ 
er it will be a boy or girl (laughter.) 

BRO. STEINBACH: The reason I 
make this amendment, Mr. Chairman, is 
in order to satisfy everybody. I didn’t 
name the child before it was born. I 
ask you to name the child at the same 
time it is born. 

BRO. ROBERTS (232): Mr. Chair¬ 
man, as we had this matter stated yes¬ 
terday I do not see any necessity of 
going over it again now. And we can 
name the amalgamated body after we 
have amalgamated, and I believe there 
is not a member of the I. A. R. C. here 
that would not be Avilling to accept any 
name we might adopt, for various rea¬ 
sons. If we change the name we have 
got to change four hundred charters and 
four hundred seals. The brothers of Can¬ 
ada will certainly object. Let us make 
it the name it is and if that is not sat¬ 
isfactory put it to a vote. 

(The question was called for in many 
places.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Evidently this con¬ 
vention wants to vote on this amend¬ 
ment, which is that the original motion 
be amended to amalgamate under the 
name of United Carmen of America. So 
many as are in favor of the amendment 
will signify it by rising. Opposed? (The 
delegates voted accordingly.) The 
amendment is lost. 

BRO'. M. H. WILSON (48) : Mr. Chair¬ 
man, I rise to a point of information. I 
will ask you, Mr. Chairman, what are 
we assembled here for? 

THE CHAIRMAN: Amalgamation. 
BRO. WILSON: I would ask you then 

if you would kindly define what amal¬ 
gamation is? 

THE CHAIRMAN: Now, brothers, I 
am the Chairman of this convention and 

I do not propose to make a speech and 
to define amalgamation in its broadest 
sense, as applicable to the subject that 
occupies our attention, which would de¬ 
mand at my hands considerable thought, 
and the Chair has no right to take an 
issue upon the question. I have my feel¬ 
ings and my prejudices, but with the 
help of God I hope to be able to hide 
them and treat you all honestly and 
squarely as you should be treated. (Ap¬ 
plause.) The Chair will not define it. If 
any other brother wants to define it the 
Chair will recognize him. 

BRO. WEEKS (6) : I move that the 
question be now put, without further 
discussion. 

BRO. SKELTON (13) : I second that 
motion. 

THE CHAIRMAN: The question is, 
shall the previous question now be put? 
So’ many as are in favor will rise. Op¬ 
posed? (The members then voted ac¬ 
cordingly.) 

Carried. 
BRO. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman, 

I rise to a question of privilege. 
BRO. FRANK TAYLOR (275): Mr. 

Chairman, what did the motion just car¬ 
ried mean ? 

THE CHAIRMAN: That the previous 
question be put. 

A DELEGATE: Without further dis¬ 
cussion ? 

THE CHAIRMANi Now, Brothers, 
there are certain privileges in a conven¬ 
tion and the Chair knows parliamentary 
law and this hall might be on fire, for 
all I know, and he is going to tell us 
about it. (Laughter.) 

BRO. RICHARDSON: Mr. Chairman, 
I am not going to discuss the question 
before the house but I will say that this 
present moment is one of the most em¬ 
barrassing positions in which P. F. Rich¬ 
ardson, as Grand President of this or¬ 
ganization of the International Associ¬ 
ation of Car Workers, or as a lay mem¬ 
ber of either Pilgrim Lodge 48 or Plym¬ 
outh Rock Lodge 144, of which he is 
now a lay member, retains his member¬ 
ship in that organization, has ever been 
put. Since I become acquainted with the 
fact that two organizations of car work¬ 
ers existed it has been my whole, entire 
ambition and desire that I would live to 
see the day that I would do something 
to bring around the unity of those men 
who are employed in the car industry 
and I want to assure every delegate here 
-—and I challenge any man to defy me 
or deny it—that I have done everything 
within my power to bring it about. The 
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question before you to-day or this mo¬ 
ment, the next question to be voted 
upon is, will we now or do we now amal¬ 
gamate ? I am sorry to state, my 
friends, that unless this convention re¬ 
cede from its action of yesterday, that 
the representatives of the International 
Association of Car Workers who are now 
in this hall have instructed me to in¬ 
form you that they will not vote on the 
question and will therefore have to re¬ 
tire from further participation in your 
joint convention. We deem it unwise 
to remain in this hall and raise points of 
order, ask for a roll-call, delay your 
business and delay ours. We know that 
you are under an enormous expense. We 
too are under an enormous expense. And 
under those circumstances, by friends, I 
then regret to say that we will hvae to 
dissolve partnership and return to our 
own convention hall, conclude our busi¬ 
ness and endeavor to perpetuate our or¬ 
ganization. 

I am indeed grateful to you, Officers 
and Delegates, for the few courtesies 
extended to me while in joint conven¬ 
tion with you. I hope that you will 
soon terminate the business of your or¬ 
ganization so you can return to your 
respective homes and I wish you, your 
friends, those who are near and dear to 
you, success in every walk of life in 
which you may have occasion to travel. 
I regret to part with you, my friends. 
We have come here, we have done all 
within our power, but to amalgamate 
under the present conditions, we could 
not turn over our lodges to you if we so 
desired. I thank you, my friends, and 
the delegates from the International As¬ 
sociation of Car Workers will now re¬ 
tire from the hall. Therefore, we can¬ 
not vote on the question DO1 WE NOW 
AMALGAMATE ? (Applause.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Will the stenog¬ 
rapher please note that the Chair rec¬ 
ognized the fact that Bro. Richardson 
was out of order but permited the re¬ 
marks to be heard because by the silence 
of the convention he was led to believe 
that the speaker had been granted this 
special privilege. 

Now, Brothers, the previous question 
has been carried. The Chair is in this 
position, of being forced to put the mo¬ 
tion. So many as are in favor will 
signify—the convention will please be 
in order. 

BRO. RICHARDSON: Will you allow 
us to retire before putting the question? 

(Cries of “Put the motion!” “Put the 

motion!” “DonT allow them to retire!”) 
THE CHAIRMAN: The convention 

will please be in order. All those in 
favor will signify it by rising. Opposed? 

(The delegates then voted according¬ 
ly.) The ayes have it. It is so ordered. 

(The delegates from the International 
Association of Car Workers retired as 
the vote was being taken.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: The business of 
this convention having concluded, I ask 
the convention to discharge the Com¬ 
mittee on Rules. 

BRO. SKELTON (No. 14): I will make 
a motion that the Committee on Rules 
be discharged. 

BRO. WALLACE (71) : I second it. 
(Carried.) 
THE CHAIRMAN: I suggest that the 

Committee of Seven, appointed to draw 
up the questions, be discharged. 

BRO. SPELTS: I make that motion, 
Mr. Chairman, that they be discharged, 
with thanks. 

BRO. SKELTON (13): I second the 
motion. 

Carried. 
THE CHAIRMAN: Now, Brother Del¬ 

egates, I want, at the concluding mo¬ 
ment of this convention, to extend to 
you my heartfelt thanks for the kindly 
consideration that has been shown to 
me yesterday and to-day. I go away 
from this City of Buffalo with the kind¬ 
liest feeling in my heart for every car 
worker in the United Staes. (Applause.) 
I know that you have appreciated the 
trial or my position, I know that you 
appreciate the situation that I have been 
placed in, but in all I have tried to serve 
you honestly and fairly, and if I can 
go away from this convention with your 
good wishes and ‘well done my faithful 
servant’ I will be satisfied and ten thou¬ 
sand times more rewarded than I de¬ 
serve. I thank you. (Great aplause.) 

BRO. MARTIN (No. 11): I make a 
motion that this convention extend B’ro. 
Stonglen a unanimous vote of thanks 
for the impartial manner in which he 

Jias presided over this convention. 
(The motion was seconded in many 

places, put by Secretary Wiatts and 
unanimously carried, after which three 
cheers for Bro. Stanglen were heartily 
given.) 

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Broth¬ 
ers. I feel that my efforts have been ap¬ 
preciated. I appreciate ten thousand 
times more the fact that I have been 
able to serve you and leave no sore 
spots, and I hope that the delegates in 



this convention with whom perhaps 1 
have had to deal harshly, will forgive 
me, and if there is any brother that I 
have offended in the Chair I hope he will 
shake hands with me before I go out of 
the hall, for he will find me a mighty 
different fellow when I get down out of 
the exalted position of Chairman. (Ap¬ 
plause.) 

(A motion to adjourn is in order.) 
BRO. JOHNS: I move this joint con¬ 

vention do not adjourn sine die. 
BRO. BEATTY (No. 50): I second 

the motion. 
Carried. 
THE CHAIRMAN:-—The ayes have it 

and this joint convention adjourns sine 
die, with the hope that in less than a 
year there will be another one and un¬ 
der more favorable circumstances. 

Adjourned sine die. 

SPECIAL CONVENTION OF THE A. 

OF C. W. CONTINUED. 

AFTERNOON SESSION, SEPT. 15. 

Convention called to order at 2:10 
p. m. Grand President Richardson in the 
chair. 

Roll Call of Officers and Delegates. 
Minutes of previous session adopted, 

as read. 
Committee all report progress. 
Unfinished business. 
New business. 
It was moved by First Vice-President 

Eaton and seconded by Delegate Rousse 
or No. 43 that a Special Committee of 
five be appointed by this Convention to 
draw up a circular letter notifying Sub¬ 
ordinate Lodges of the action taken by 
the delegates in this joint convention 
and that it be sent to Chicago to be 
prepared and copies sent to every local. 

Committee appointed by Grand Presi¬ 
dent: G. W. Gibson, of 29; J. F. Wil¬ 
son, of 50; J. Gallagher, of 1S4. 

Committee appointed by First Vice- 
President: J. Conroy, of 2; J. J. Dillon, 
of 24. 

It was moved by Delegate Dickenson 
of No. 48 and seconded by Delegate Gaf^ 
lagher of No. 29 that this convention 
proceed to transact the business of the 
organization. It was amended by Trus¬ 
tee Bocksberger and seconded by Dele¬ 
gate Baikie of No. 11 that this conven¬ 
tion proceed to fill any Grand Lodge Of¬ 
fices that are now vacant, and that in a 
month or two submit to a referendum 
vote the matter of holding the next 
convention. Amendment to amendment 
by Delegate Wilson of No. 50 and sec¬ 

onded by Delegate Harmening of No. 50 
that we proceed to abide by the laws 
made at St. Louis convention and that 
we proceed to elect the offices that are 
vacant. Substitute for the whole by Del¬ 
egate O’Hern of No. 2 and seconded by 
First Vice-President Eaton that we pro¬ 
ceed to elect and fill vacant offices. 

Substitute carried. 
Grand President Richardson appointed 

Trustee Bocksberger of No. 4, Clerk; 
Delegate Strain of No. 32, Teller; Dele¬ 
gate Gamble of No. 33, Teller. 

Nominations in order for Fourth 
Vice-President, Brother Rousse of No. 
43, was nominated. 

It was moved and seconded that Secre¬ 
tary cast one ballot for Brother Rousse 
for Fourth Vice-President. Carried. 

Secretary Tracy then cast one ballot 
for Brother Rousse. 

Nominations for Fifth Vice-President: 
First Second 
Ballot. Ballot. 

U. G. Gamble of No. 33.15 31 
W. A. Doney of No. 59..13 
Max Steinbach of No. 72.... 14 13 

A. T. Osborn of No. 50, declined. 
It was moved by Delegate Roberts of 

No. 117 and seconded by Delegate Hab- 
eritcliter of No. 50 that Brother Stang- 
len, Supreme Chief of Brotherhood Car 
Inspectors, Car Builders and Railway 
Mechanics of America be granted the 
privilege of the convention. Carried. 

Nomination for Grand Secretary- 
Treasurer: 
Secretary-Treasurer, J. L. Tracy.12 
Trustee, G. W. Gibson.31 

Wilson and Donoghue declined. 
It was moved by Secretary-Treasurer 

and seconded by Delegate Strain of No. 
32 that the election of Trustee Gibson 
be made unanimous. Carried. 

Nomination of Trustee: 
1st. 2nd 3rd 
Bal. Bal. Bal. 

Del. O’Hern o
 i—
b 

3
 

o
 

to
 

. . .17 18 22 
Del. Haberichter of No. 50 8 7 . # 

Del. Strain of No. 32... , . . .20 19 23 
Objection was made by Delegate Gal¬ 

lagher of No. 184 against Trustees dis¬ 
tributing ballots, trying to influence del¬ 
egates’ voting. Grand President Richard¬ 
son declared first ballot illegal. Nomi¬ 
nation of delegate to American Federa¬ 
tion of Labor Convention: 

Grand President, P. F. Richardson. 
Delegate O^Hern of No. 2, declined. 
Secretary-Treasurer, J. L. Tracy, de¬ 

clined. 
It was moved by Delegate Osborn of 

No. 50 and seconded by Trustee Bocks- 

44 



berger that P. F. Richardson be elected 
by (acclamation. Carried. 

It was moved by Delegate OTIern of 
No. 2 and seconded by Delegate Haber- 
ichter of No. 50 that the clerk and tell¬ 
ers be discharged, with a vote of thanks. 
Carried. 

Grand President then introduced 
Brother Charles W. Stanglen, Supreme 
Chief of the Brotherhood of Car Inspec¬ 
tors, Car Builders and Railway Me¬ 
chanics of America, who addressed the 
convention upon the possibility of Amal¬ 
gamation with his organization upon an 
honorable basis. 

It was moved by Delegate Dickenson 
of No. 48 and seconded by Delegate Ila- 
bericlitef of No. 50 that the recommen¬ 
dations and suggestions made by Broth¬ 
er Stanglen be placed before us for dis¬ 
cussion. Carried. 

The suggestions as set forth by Broth¬ 
er Stanglen were, to use his own words, 
not made official, but that he believed 
that he voiced the general sentiment of 
the members of his organization. He 
said that he believed that if a committee 
of three, the Grand President, Grand 
Secretary-Treasurer and Chairman of 
the Grand Board of Trustees of the In¬ 
ternational Association of Car Workers 
and the Supreme Chief, Supreme Secre¬ 
tary and Supreme Chairman of the 
Trustees of his organization could meet 
in the near future and he believed with¬ 
out any trouble, perfect an organiza¬ 
tion and amalgamate under one head, to 
be determined by the committee, he said 
that their constitution was exactly the 
same as the Brotherhood of Railway 
'irainmen, except that a beneficiary or 
funeral benefit was in theirs, and he 
asked that if the Amalgamation did take 
place that they would insist upon that 
clause being put in the constitution. He 
further asked that the committee be in¬ 
creased to five. This called forth dis¬ 
cussion from the delegates and led to the 
motion made by Delegate Dickenson of 
No. 48, and seconded by Delegate Wil¬ 
son of No. 50 that the convention em¬ 
power five of its Grand Lodge Officers 
(the three already named) to meet 
B’rotlier Stanglen and his officers when 
he is prepared to meet them, the both 
committees having full power to amal¬ 
gamate and that the whole subject be 
submitted to a referendum. Carried. 

It was moved by Delegate Steinback 
of No. 72 and seconded by many that in 
appreciation of effort and suggestions 
of Brother Stanglen today we give him 
a rising vote of thanks. Carried. 

It was moved by Delegate Cassells of 
No. 50 and seconded by Delegate Strain 
of No. 32 that the Grand President, 
Grand Secretary-Treasurer and Chair¬ 
man of the Grand Board of Trustees be 
empowered to select the other two. Car¬ 
ried. 

It was moved by Delegate Conroy of 
No. 2 and seconded by Delegate Roberts 
of No. 117 that the communication from 
the Chicago Convention Bureau be re¬ 
ceived and laid on the table. Carried. 

It was moved by Delegate Dickenson 
of No. 48 and seconded by Delegate Cas¬ 
sells of No. 50 that Mr. Guy Bennett be 
given the privilege of the floor in the 
morning. Carried. 

It was moved by Delegate Rousse of 
No. 43 and seconded by Delegate Wilson 
of No. 50 that we adjourn to meet at 
Trades Council Hall to-morrow morning 
at 8 o’clock. Carried. 

Saturday morning, September 16, 1905. 
Convention called to order at 8:55 by 

Grand President Richardson. 
Roll call of officers and delegates. 
Reading of minutes of previous ses¬ 

sion. 
It was moved by Delegate Cook of No. 

181 and seconded by Delegate Conroy of 
No. 2 that the minutes be accepted as 
read. Carried. 

Report of committee. 
Finance and salaries to remain, as at 

present. 
It was moved and seconded that re¬ 

port be accepted and committee dis¬ 
charged with a vote of thanks. Carried. 

Ritual and Secret Work. Recommend¬ 
ed no changes. It was moved and sec¬ 
onded that the report take the same 
course. 

Claims and Appeals. Report that 
they cannot make a final leport, not 
having completed their work. 

It was moved by Delegate Wilson of 
No. 50 and seconded by Delegate Baikie 
of No. 11 that this appeal now in the 
hands of the Committee on Claims and 
Appeals be laid over until the next 
Convention. Carried. 

It was moved by Second Vice-Grand 
President Donoghue and seconded by 
Delegate Harmening of No. 50 that the 
Committee be discharged with a vote of 
thanks. Carried. 

Constitution and By-Laws. Commit¬ 
tee report no change. 

It was moved and seconded that the 
report be accepted and Committee be 
discharged with a vote of thanks. Car¬ 
ried. 

Good and Welfare. It was suggested 
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by the Delegates that we get through 
with business as soon as practicable, 
and also that Delegates report back 
from their different localities and sys¬ 
tems the schedule of prices and the con¬ 
ditions under which the work is per¬ 
formed to the Grand Lodge. It would 
tend to help one another. 

It was moved and seconded that the 
report of the Committee be received 
and concurred in. Carried. 

Special Committee of five presented 
circular letter and read it. It was mov¬ 
ed by Delegate Strain of No. 32 and 
seconded by Delegate O’Hern of No. 2 
that we accept the report and insert that 
upon the Credential Committee of the 
International Association of Car Work- 
C Work 13p Octl3 Tracy Twenty-eight 
ers, offering their books for inspection. 
The Brotherhood Railway Carmen’s Com¬ 
mittee informed them that their books 
were not fit for inspection. Carried. 

Credentials, Rules and Laws Commit¬ 
tee. 

It was moved and seconded that Com¬ 
mittee be discharged with a vote of 
thanks. Carried. 

Unfinished business. 
New Business. 
Installation of Officers. 
Fourth Vice-Pressident J. Rousse of 

No. 43, Fifth Vice-President U. G. Gam¬ 

ble, Grand Secretary-Treasurer G. W. 
Gibson, Board of Trustees, J. Strain. 

It was moved and seconded that new 
Grand Secretary-Treasurer assume the 
duties of his office October 1st, 1905. 
Carried. 

It was moved and seconded that other 
Officers elected assume their duties at 
once. Carried. 

It was moved by Delegate O’Hern of 
No. 2 and seconded by Delegate Rousse 
of No. 43 that Grand President Richard¬ 
son appear before the Executive Council 
of the American Federation of Labor and 
explain to them the outcome of the 
joint convention. Carried. 

Good and Welfare. A large number 
of the Delegates spoke on this subject 
and asked the Delegates to work for the 
interest and prepetuation of the Inter¬ 
national Association of Car Workers. 

It was moved by Delegate Wilson of 
No. 50 and seconded by every Delegate 
that a vote of thanks be tendered to 
Lodges No. 1 and 2 of Buffalo, for the 
hospitality tendered the Delegates while 
in their City. Carried. 

It was moved by Delegate Wilson of 
No. 50 and seconded by Delegate Dono- 
ghue of No. 137 that we adjourn to 
meet in Rochester, New York, in 1906, 
unless reversed by the Members by a 
referendum vote to meet otherwise. 

Adjourned 11:15 A. M. Carried. 

JAMES L. TRACEY, 
Grand Secretary-Treasurer. 

G. W. GIBSON, 
4 1 

Assistant Secretary. 
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